| Lagar Filling. Fabloata Coltware into Form For Q |
|---|
| Tableau Software Inc Form 10-Q August 08, 2016 |
| UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549 |
| FORM 10-Q |
| (Mark One) |
| x QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 |
| For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2016 |
| or |
| o $$ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 |
| For the transition period from to |

Commission File Number: 001-35925

TABLEAU SOFTWARE, INC.

(Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter)

Delaware 47-0945740 (State or other jurisdiction of (I.R.S. Employer incorporation or organization) Identification Number) 837 North 34th Street, Suite 200 Seattle, Washington 98103 (Address of principal executive offices and zip code)

(206) 633-3400

(Registrant's telephone number, including area code)

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. x Yes o No

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to submit and post such files). x Yes o No

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of large accelerated filer, accelerated filer and smaller reporting

company in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer x

Accelerated filer o

Non-accelerated filer o(Do not check if smaller reporting company)

Smaller reporting company o

Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). o Yes x No

As of August 3, 2016, there were approximately 56,949,696 shares of the Registrant's Class A common stock and 18,339,359 shares of the Registrant's Class B common stock outstanding.

TABLEAU SOFTWARE, INC. QUARTERLY REPORT ON FORM 10-Q For the Quarter Ended June 30, 2016 Table of Contents

| | PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION | Page |
|----------|--|------------|
| Item 1. | Financial Statements (unaudited) | |
| | Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 | <u>3</u> |
| | Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and | |
| | <u>2015</u> | <u>4</u> |
| | Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss for the three and six months ended June 30 | - 5 |
| | 2016 and 2015 | <u> </u> |
| | Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 | <u>6</u> |
| | Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements | <u>7</u> |
| Item 2. | Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations | <u>14</u> |
| Item 3. | Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risks | <u> 29</u> |
| Item 4. | Controls and Procedures | <u> 29</u> |
| | PART II. OTHER INFORMATION | |
| Item 1. | <u>Legal Proceedings</u> | <u>30</u> |
| Item 1A. | Risk Factors | <u>31</u> |
| Item 2. | <u>Unregistered Sale of Securities and Use of Proceeds</u> | <u>51</u> |
| Item 6. | <u>Exhibits</u> | <u>52</u> |
| | <u>Signatures</u> | <u>53</u> |
| | Exhibit Index | <u>54</u> |
| | | |

Table of Contents

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Tableau Software, Inc.

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

(Unaudited)

| (Chaudhea) | June 30, 2016 (in thousand data) | December 31, 2015 s, except share |
|--|---|---|
| Assets | | |
| Current assets | | |
| Cash and cash equivalents | \$834,747 | \$795,900 |
| Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$941 and \$888 | 134,025 | 131,784 |
| Prepaid expenses and other current assets | 17,919 | 16,977 |
| Income taxes receivable | 5 | 78 |
| Total current assets | 986,696 | 944,739 |
| Property and equipment, net | 84,662 | 72,350 |
| Goodwill | 15,531 | 932 |
| Deferred income taxes | 1,439 | 1,544 |
| Deposits and other assets | 12,322 | 11,146 |
| Total assets | \$1,100,650 | \$1,030,711 |
| Liabilities and stockholders' equity | | |
| Current liabilities | | |
| Accounts payable | \$12,596 | \$1,152 |
| Accrued compensation and employee related benefits | 52,629 | 53,003 |
| Other accrued liabilities | 37,522 | 31,838 |
| Income taxes payable | 1,114 | 1,000 |
| Deferred revenue | 213,551 | 185,608 |
| Total current liabilities | 317,412 | 272,601 |
| Deferred revenue | 17,528 | 12,903 |
| Other long-term liabilities | 18,158 | 11,262 |
| Total liabilities | 353,098 | 296,766 |
| Commitments and contingencies (Note 7) | | |
| Stockholders' equity | | |
| Preferred stock, \$0.0001 par value, 10,000,000 shares authorized; none issued | _ | _ |
| Class B common stock, \$0.0001 par value, 75,000,000 shares authorized; 18,339,359 and | [| |
| 19,331,666 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, | 2 | 2 |
| respectively | | |
| Class A common stock, \$0.0001 par value, 750,000,000 shares authorized; 56,942,781 an | d | |
| 53,872,798 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, | 5 | 5 |
| respectively | | |
| Additional paid-in capital | 914,554 | 805,804 |
| Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) | (1,400 | 643 |
| Accumulated deficit | (165,609 | (72,509) |
| Total stockholders' equity | 747,552 | 733,945 |
| Total liabilities and stockholders' equity | \$1,100,650 | \$1,030,711 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

Table of Contents

Tableau Software, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations (Unaudited)

| (in thousands, except per share amounts) Revenues \$116,349 \$96,741 \$212,764 \$181,161 Maintenance and services 82,186 53,119 157,469 98,844 Total revenues 198,535 149,860 370,233 280,005 Cost of revenues | |
|--|---|
| License \$116,349 \$96,741 \$212,764 \$181,161 Maintenance and services 82,186 53,119 157,469 98,844 Total revenues 198,535 149,860 370,233 280,005 | |
| Maintenance and services 82,186 53,119 157,469 98,844 Total revenues 198,535 149,860 370,233 280,005 | |
| Total revenues 198,535 149,860 370,233 280,005 | |
| | |
| Cost of Teveniues | |
| License 1,602 477 2,633 1,349 | |
| | |
| Maintenance and services 23,262 16,276 44,724 30,825 | |
| Total cost of revenues (1) 24,864 16,753 47,357 32,174 | |
| Gross profit 173,671 133,107 322,876 247,831 | |
| Operating expenses | |
| Sales and marketing (1) 119,889 85,061 226,053 157,251 | |
| Research and development (1) 77,516 47,333 148,409 89,183 | |
| General and administrative (1) 23,141 18,674 41,673 33,169 | |
| Total operating expenses 220,546 151,068 416,135 279,603 | ` |
| Operating loss (46,875) (17,961) (93,259) (31,772) |) |
| Other income (expense), net 1,019 (623) 2,682 1,187 | ` |
| Loss before income tax expense (benefit) (45,856) (18,584) (90,577) (30,585) | |
| Income tax expense (benefit) 1,666 395 2,523 (1,579) | - |
| Net loss \$(47,522) \$(18,979) \$(93,100) \$(29,006) |) |
| Net loss per share: | |
| |) |
| |) |
| $\psi(0.04) \psi(0.27) \psi(1.23) \psi(0.41)$ | , |
| Weighted average shares used to compute net loss per share: | |
| Basic 74,756 71,426 74,286 70,961 | |
| Diluted 74,756 71,426 74,286 70,961 | |
| | |
| (1) Includes stock-based compensation expense as follows: | |
| Three Months Six Months | |
| Ended June 30, Ended June 30, | |
| 2016 2015 2016 2015 | |
| (in thousands) | |
| Cost of revenues \$2,642 \$1,644 \$5,446 \$2,948 | |
| Sales and marketing 16,605 10,790 33,550 19,299 | |
| Research and development 22,409 12,462 44,508 22,548 | |
| General and administrative 3,715 3,561 7,067 5,909 | |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

Table of Contents

Tableau Software, Inc.

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss

(Unaudited)

Three Months Ended Six Months Ended

June 30, June 30,

2016 2015 2016 2015

(in thousands)

Net loss \$(47,522) \$(18,979) \$(93,100) \$(29,006)

Other comprehensive income (loss):

Foreign currency translation, net 319 (263) (2,043) 325

Comprehensive loss \$(47,203) \$(19,242) \$(95,143) \$(28,681)

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

Table of Contents

Tableau Software, Inc. Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows (Unaudited)

| | Six Month | s Ended |
|--|------------|------------|
| | June 30, | |
| | 2016 | 2015 |
| | (in thousa | nds) |
| Operating activities | | |
| Net loss | \$(93,100) | \$(29,006) |
| Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net cash provided by operating activities | | |
| Depreciation and amortization expense | 16,001 | 10,146 |
| Stock-based compensation expense | 90,571 | 50,704 |
| Excess tax benefit from stock-based compensation | (552) | (633) |
| Deferred income taxes | 239 | (2,884) |
| Changes in operating assets and liabilities | | |
| Accounts receivable, net | (2,176) | 605 |
| Prepaid expenses, deposits and other assets | (419) | (7,173) |
| Income taxes receivable | 72 | 77 |
| Deferred revenue | 31,654 | 22,783 |
| Accounts payable and accrued liabilities | 18,086 | 10,383 |
| Income taxes payable | 105 | 49 |
| Net cash provided by operating activities | 60,481 | 55,051 |
| Investing activities | | |
| Purchases of property and equipment | (23,452) | (19,117) |
| Business combinations | (16,399) | |
| Net cash used in investing activities | (39,851) | (19,117) |
| Financing activities | | |
| Proceeds from issuance of common stock | 18,040 | 12,900 |
| Excess tax benefit from stock-based compensation | 552 | 633 |
| Net cash provided by financing activities | 18,592 | 13,533 |
| Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents | (375) | (574) |
| Net increase in cash and cash equivalents | 38,847 | 48,893 |
| Cash and cash equivalents | | |
| Beginning of period | 795,900 | 680,613 |
| End of period | \$834,747 | \$729,506 |
| Non-cash activities | | |
| Accrued purchases of property and equipment | \$14,663 | \$6,002 |
| Asset retirement obligations recognized, net | 70 | 304 |

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these condensed consolidated financial statements.

Table of Contents

Tableau Software, Inc.

Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements

(Unaudited)

Note 1. Description of Business

Tableau Software, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and its wholly-owned subsidiaries (the "Company," "we," "us" or "our") are headquartered in Seattle, Washington. Our software products put the power of data into the hands of everyday people, allowing a broad population of business users to engage with their data, ask questions, solve problems and create value. Based on innovative core technologies originally developed at Stanford University, our products dramatically reduce the complexity, inflexibility and expense associated with traditional business intelligence applications. We currently offer five key products: Tableau Desktop, a self-service, powerful analytics product for anyone with data; Tableau Server, a business intelligence platform for organizations; Tableau Online, a hosted software-as-a-service ("SaaS") version of Tableau Server; Tableau Public, a free cloud-based platform for analyzing and sharing public data; and Vizable, a free application used to easily analyze data on a tablet.

Note 2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

The accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial information has been prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States ("GAAP") and applicable rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") regarding interim financial reporting. Certain information and note disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with GAAP have been condensed or omitted pursuant to such rules and regulations. The condensed consolidated balance sheet data as of December 31, 2015 was derived from audited financial statements, but does not include all disclosures required by GAAP. The condensed consolidated financial information should be read in conjunction with the consolidated financial statements and notes included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015 filed with the SEC on February 25, 2016.

In the opinion of management, the accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial information includes all normal recurring adjustments necessary for a fair statement of the Company's financial position, results of operations, comprehensive loss and cash flows for the interim periods, but is not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the year ending December 31, 2016. All intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated in consolidation.

Reclassifications

In the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, certain prior year amounts have been reclassified to conform to the current year presentation. Specifically, "Goodwill" was previously included in the line item "Deposits and other assets" and is now separately stated. There was no change to total assets as a result of the reclassification. Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. These estimates include depreciable lives for property and equipment, stock-based compensation, income taxes,

accrued liabilities and collectability of accounts receivable. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Risks and Uncertainties

Inherent in our business are various risks and uncertainties, including our limited history of operating our business at its current scale and development of advanced technologies in a rapidly changing industry. These risks include our ability to manage our growth and our ability to attract new customers and expand sales to existing customers, as well as other risks and uncertainties. In the event that we do not successfully implement our business plan, certain assets may not be recoverable, certain liabilities may not be paid and investments in our capital stock may not be recoverable. Our success depends upon the acceptance of our technology, development of sales and distribution channels and our ability to generate significant revenues from the sale of our technology.

Table of Contents

Segments

We follow the authoritative literature that established annual and interim reporting standards for an enterprise's operating segments and related disclosures about its products and services, geographic regions and major customers. We operate our business as one operating segment. Our chief operating decision makers are our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, who review financial information presented on a consolidated basis for purposes of making operating decisions, assessing financial performance and allocating resources.

Concentrations of Risk

Financial instruments that potentially subject us to concentrations of credit risk consist primarily of cash and cash equivalents and accounts receivable. We extend credit to customers based upon an evaluation of the customer's financial condition and generally collateral is not required. As of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015, no individual customer accounted for 10% or more of total accounts receivable. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, no individual customer represented 10% or more of our total revenues.

Business Combinations

As of the date of an acquisition we recognize the identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed at fair value. Any excess of the consideration over the fair value of identifiable net assets is recorded as goodwill. Amounts that are not part of the consideration transferred are recognized separately from a business combination and are expensed as incurred. Intangible assets acquired are measured at their acquisition date fair value using valuation techniques that are subject to judgment.

Goodwill and Intangible Assets

Intangible assets with a finite life are typically amortized over their useful lives which range from three to five years. Goodwill is tested for impairment on an annual basis in the third quarter and more frequently if circumstances indicate that the carrying value may not be recoverable. As part of our goodwill impairment test, we first perform a qualitative assessment to determine whether it is more likely than not that the fair value of our reporting unit is less than its carrying amount. For purposes of this assessment, we consider the enterprise to be the reporting unit. If we determine it is more likely than not that the fair value of our reporting unit is less than its carrying amount, we will perform a two-step quantitative impairment test. The first step is to compare the fair value of our reporting unit to its carrying value. If step one indicates that an impairment may exist, the second step is performed to measure the amount impaired, if any. Impairment is recognized when the carrying amount of goodwill exceeds its fair value. We have not had any impairments of the goodwill balance.

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

In May 2014, as part of its ongoing efforts to assist in the convergence of GAAP and International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS"), the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") issued Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2014-09 related to revenue recognition. The guidance sets forth a new five-step revenue recognition model that replaces the prior revenue recognition guidance in its entirety and is intended to eliminate numerous industry-specific pieces of revenue recognition guidance that have historically existed in GAAP. The underlying principle of the new standard is that a business or other organization will recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. Since the issuance of ASU 2014-09, the FASB has also issued ASU 2016-08, ASU 2016-10 and ASU 2016-12, all of which clarify certain aspects of ASU 2014-09. ASU 2014-09 provides for retrospective or modified prospective methods of initial adoption and is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2017 and interim periods within those annual periods. Early adoption is permitted for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2016 and interim periods within those annual periods. We are currently evaluating the method of adoption and the impact that these standards will have on our consolidated financial statements.

In August 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-15 related to status as a going concern. The new guidance explicitly requires that management assess an entity's ability to continue as a going concern and may require additional detailed disclosures. ASU 2014-15 is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2016 and interim periods within those annual periods. Though permitted, we do not plan to adopt this standard early. We do not believe that this standard will have an impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-05 related to a customer's accounting for fees paid in a cloud computing arrangement. The new guidance requires that management evaluate each cloud computing arrangement in order to determine whether it includes a software license that must be accounted for separately from hosted

services. ASU 2015-05 applies the same guidance cloud service providers use to make this determination and also eliminates the existing requirement for customers to account for software licenses they acquire by analogizing to the guidance on leases. ASU 2015-05 is effective for annual periods, including interim periods within those annual periods, beginning after December 15, 2015 and provides the option of applying the guidance prospectively to all arrangements entered into or materially modified after the effective date or on a retrospective basis. We adopted this standard prospectively in the first quarter of 2016. The adoption did not have a significant impact on our consolidated financial statements.

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-02 related to lease accounting. The new guidance will require lessees to recognize right-of-use assets and lease liabilities on the balance sheet for operating leases that do not meet the definition of a short-term lease. ASU 2016-02 is effective for annual periods, including interim periods within those annual periods, beginning after December 15, 2018 and requires modified retrospective transition. Early adoption is permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact that this standard will have on our consolidated financial statements.

In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-09 related to stock-based compensation. The new guidance, which simplifies the accounting and presentation for share-based payments, provides for a number of amendments which impact the accounting for income taxes and the accounting for forfeitures. ASU 2016-09 is effective for annual periods, including interim periods within those annual periods, beginning after December 15, 2016 and requires varied adoption methods for each respective amendment. Though permitted, we do not plan to adopt this standard early. We are currently evaluating the impact that this standard will have on our consolidated financial statements.

Note 3. Business Combinations

On March 1, 2016, we acquired HyPer, a high-performance main-memory database system, for \$16.4 million in cash. Through this acquisition, we acquired new technology, capable of enhancing our key products, and additional engineering talent. We have accounted for this transaction as a business combination, and allocated \$1.8 million to the acquired technology intangible asset. The remaining purchase price was recorded to goodwill which is primarily attributable to the synergies between HyPer and our key products. No other assets or liabilities were identified as part of the acquisition. A portion of the goodwill balance associated with this transaction is deductible for U.S. income tax purposes.

Pro forma results of operations for this acquisition have not been presented as the effects were not material to our consolidated financial results.

Certain employees hired in conjunction with the acquisition receive restricted stock units ("RSUs"). These awards are subject to service conditions, and certain awards are also subject to the completion of a technology milestone. We will account for these awards as a post-business combination expense.

Note 4. Stockholders' Equity

Common Stock

Our certificate of incorporation, as amended and restated, authorizes us to issue 75,000,000 shares of Class B common stock, at \$0.0001 par value per share, and 750,000,000 shares of Class A common stock, at \$0.0001 par value per share. The rights of the holders of Class A and Class B common stock are identical, except with respect to voting and conversion. Each holder of Class B common stock is entitled to ten votes per share and each holder of Class A common stock is entitled to one vote per share. Shares of Class B common stock may be converted into Class A common stock at any time at the option of the stockholder and are automatically converted upon sale or transfer to Class A common stock, subject to certain limited exceptions. At its discretion, the board of directors may declare dividends on shares of common stock, subject to the rights of our preferred stockholders, if any. Upon liquidation or dissolution, holders of common stock will receive distributions only after preferred stock preferences have been satisfied.

Preferred Stock

Our certificate of incorporation, as amended and restated, authorizes us to issue 10,000,000 shares of preferred stock at \$0.0001 par value per share. Our board of directors has the authority to provide for the issuance of all the shares in one or more series. At its discretion, our board of directors may designate the voting rights and preferences of the preferred stock.

Note 5. Stock-Based Compensation

Our 2004 Equity Incentive Plan (the "2004 Plan") authorizes the granting of options to purchase shares of our Class B common stock, RSUs and other stock-based awards to our employees, consultants, officers and

directors. Our 2013 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended, (the "2013 Plan" and, together with the 2004 Plan, the "Plans"), which was the successor to our 2004 Plan, authorizes the granting of options to purchase shares of our Class A common stock, RSUs and other stock-based awards to our employees, consultants, officers and directors. Options granted under the Plans may be incentive or nonstatutory stock options. Incentive stock options may only be granted to employees. The term of each option is stated in the award agreement, but shall be no more than ten years from the date of grant. The board of directors determines the period over which options and RSUs become vested. Currently, the vesting period for our options and RSUs is typically four years.

Our 2013 Employee Stock Purchase Plan ("2013 ESPP") allows eligible employees to purchase shares of our Class A common stock, at a discount, through payroll deductions of up to 15% of their eligible compensation, subject to plan limitations. The 2013 ESPP currently includes purchase periods approximately six months in duration starting on the first trading date on or after June 1st and December 1st of each year. Participants are able to purchase shares of our common stock at 85% of the lower of its fair market value on (i) the first day of the purchase period or on (ii) the purchase date, which is the last day of the purchase period.

A summary of the option activity during the six months ended June 30, 2016 is presented below:

| | Options Ou | itstanding Weighted | I | |
|--|------------|---|----------------------------|---------------------------------|
| | Shares | Average Exercise Price Per Share | Weighted Average Remaining | Aggregate Intrinsic Value |
| | | | (in years) | (in thousands) |
| Balances at December 31, 2015 | 5,953,771 | \$ 8.92 | | |
| Options exercised | (889,055) | 7.37 | | |
| Options canceled | (287) | 57.87 | | |
| Options forfeited | (79,350) | 25.37 | | |
| Balances at June 30, 2016 | 4,985,079 | \$ 8.93 | 5.63 | \$ 199,619 |
| Vested and expected to vest at June 30, 2016 | 4,985,007 | \$ 8.93 | 5.63 | \$ 199,617 |
| Exercisable at June 30, 2016 | 4,422,564 | \$ 8.32 | 5.51 | \$ 179,717 |

RSUs entitle the holder to receive shares of Class A common stock as the award vests, which is generally based on length of service. The fair value of an RSU is determined by using the closing price of our Class A common stock as reported on the New York Stock Exchange on the date of grant. Our non-vested RSUs do not have nonforfeitable rights to dividends or dividend equivalents.

For awards subject to technology milestones, we will recognize compensation cost over the required service period if it is probable that the technology milestone will be met. If our assessment of the probability of the technology milestone being met changes, we will recognize the impact of the change in estimate in the period of the change. A summary of the RSU activity during the six months ended June 30, 2016 is presented below:

| , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , | | · 1 |
|---|-------------|------------------|
| | Number of | |
| | Shares | Weighted-Average |
| | Underlying | Grant-Date Fair |
| | Outstanding | Value per RSU |
| | RSUs | - |
| Non-Vested outstanding at December 31, 2015 | 5,406,077 | \$ 93.61 |
| RSUs granted | 3,585,358 | 42.77 |
| RSUs vested | (925,953) | 92.47 |
| RSUs forfeited | (302,438) | 75.41 |
| Non-Vested outstanding at June 30, 2016 | 7,763,044 | \$ 70.81 |
| _ | | |

Stock-based compensation expense is amortized using the straight-line method over the requisite service period. As of June 30, 2016, total unrecognized compensation expense, adjusted for estimated forfeitures, related

to stock options and non-vested RSUs was approximately \$492.4 million which is expected to be recognized over a period of 3.0 years.

The summary of shares available for issuance of equity based awards (including stock options and RSUs) during the six months ended June 30, 2016 is as follows:

| | Shares Available for | | |
|-------------------------------|----------------------|-----------|--|
| | Grant | | |
| | 2013 Plan | 2013 | |
| | 2013 I Ian | ESPP | |
| Balances at December 31, 2015 | 6,361,749 | 3,320,668 | |
| Authorized | 3,660,223 | 732,044 | |
| Granted | (3,585,358) | (262,668) | |
| Canceled | 287 | _ | |
| Forfeited | 381,788 | _ | |
| Balances at June 30, 2016 | 6,818,689 | 3,790,044 | |
| Note 6 Income Torres | | | |

Note 6. Income Taxes

The income tax provision for interim periods is generally determined using an estimate of our annual effective tax rate, excluding jurisdictions for which no benefit can be recognized due to valuation allowance, and adjusted for discrete items, if any, in the relevant period. However, given current and expected operating levels during the year, estimating a reliable annual effective tax rate has become increasingly difficult. Even small changes in forecasted results can result in significant changes to our annual effective tax rate. Therefore, we have determined that the actual year to date effective tax rate is the best estimate of the annual effective tax rate for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016. We will continue to utilize this methodology until reliable estimates of the annual effective tax rate can be made.

Our effective tax rate is impacted by and differs from the federal statutory rate primarily due to non-deductible stock-based compensation and the adverse effect of losses incurred in certain jurisdictions for which we do not realize a tax benefit. Our effective tax rate may also be adversely impacted by the amount of our income (loss) before income tax expense (benefit) relative to our income tax expense, non-deductible expenses and changes in tax law. Our effective tax rate was (3.6)% and (2.1)% for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 and (2.8)% and 5.2% for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively. The difference in the effective tax rates between the six month periods is attributable to the U.S. federal and state deferred tax asset valuation allowance that was established in the fourth quarter of 2015 and period specific items that impacted the June 30, 2015 effective tax rate, related primarily to disqualifying dispositions on incentive stock options.

During the six months ended June 30, 2016, we recognized income tax expense of \$2.5 million related to foreign taxes. There was no domestic income tax expense (benefit) recorded in the current period due to our U.S. federal and state deferred tax asset valuation allowance. During the six months ended June 30, 2015, we recognized an income tax benefit of \$1.6 million, which included \$1.4 million of discrete tax benefits relating to disqualifying dispositions of incentive stock options.

On July 27, 2015, the U.S. Tax Court issued an opinion related to litigation in Altera Corp v. Commissioner. This litigation relates to the treatment of stock-based compensation expense in an intercompany cost sharing arrangement with one of Altera's foreign subsidiaries. In its opinion, the U.S. Tax Court invalidated the portion of the Treasury regulations requiring the inclusion of stock-based compensation expense in such intercompany cost-sharing arrangements. On February 19, 2016, the IRS appealed the U.S. Tax Court's decision. As the final resolution of this litigation remains uncertain we have not recorded potentially favorable benefits related to the current or prior periods. We will continue to monitor developments related to this case and the potential impact of those developments on our current and future financial statements.

Note 7. Commitments and Contingencies

Operating Lease Commitments

As of June 30, 2016, our principal obligations consisted of obligations outstanding under non-cancellable operating leases that expire at various dates through 2029. There have been no material changes in our principal lease commitments compared to those discussed in Note 7 in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015.

Contractual Commitments

Our contractual commitments are associated with agreements that are enforceable and legally binding and that specify all significant terms, including fixed or minimum services to be used, fixed, minimum or variable price provisions and the approximate timing of the transaction. Obligations under contracts that we can cancel without a significant penalty are not included. There have been no material changes in our contractual commitments compared to those discussed in Note 7 in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015.

Legal Proceedings

We are subject to certain routine legal proceedings, as well as demands and claims that arise in the normal course of our business. We make a provision for a liability relating to legal matters when it is both probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount of the loss can be reasonably estimated. These provisions are reviewed and adjusted to reflect the impacts of negotiations, estimated settlements, legal rulings, advice of legal counsel and other information and events pertaining to a particular matter.

We are not aware of any pending legal proceedings that we believe, individually or in the aggregate, would be expected to have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results, or financial condition. We may, in the future, be party to litigation arising in the ordinary course of business, including claims that we allegedly infringe upon third party intellectual property rights. Such claims, even if not meritorious, could result in the expenditure of significant financial and management resources.

Note 8. Segments and Information about Revenues by Geographic Area

The following table presents our revenues by geographic region of end users who purchased products or services for the periods presented below:

Three Months
Ended June 30,
2016 2015
(in thousands)

Six Months Ended
June 30,
2016 2015

United States and Canada \$141,478 \$113,119 \$265,126 \$211,562 International 57,057 36,741 105,107 68,443

Total revenues \$198,535 \$149,860 \$370,233 \$280,005

Note 9. Net Loss Per Share

The following table presents the computation of basic and diluted net loss per share:

Three Months Ended
June 30,
June 30,
2016
2015
2016
2015
(in thousands, except per share amounts)

Net loss per share - basic and diluted

Net loss

\$(47,522) \$(18,979) \$(93,100) \$(29,006)

Weighted average shares outstanding used to compute basic and diluted net loss per share

74,756 71,426 74,286 70,961

Net loss per share - basic and diluted

\$(0.64) \$(0.27) \$(1.25) \$(0.41)

The following shares subject to outstanding awards were excluded from the computation of diluted net loss per share for the periods presented as their effect would have been antidilutive:

Three Months
Ended June
30,
2016
2015
(in thousands)
Six Months
Ended June
30,
2016
2015
2016
2015

Shares subject to outstanding common stock awards 13,052 11,326 13,052 11,326

Note 10. Fair Value Measurements

We categorize assets and liabilities recorded at fair value based upon the level of judgment associated with inputs used to measure their fair value. The levels of the fair value hierarchy are as follows:

Level 1—Inputs are unadjusted quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.

Level 2—Inputs are quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets or quoted prices for identical or similar instruments in markets that are not active and model-derived valuations in which all significant inputs and significant value drivers are observable in active markets.

Level 3—Inputs are unobservable inputs based on our own assumptions and valuation techniques used to measure assets and liabilities at fair value. The inputs require significant management judgment or estimation.

Our assessment of the significance of a particular input to the fair value measurement requires judgment and may affect the valuation of fair value assets and liabilities and their placement within the fair value hierarchy levels.

The following table presents the fair value of our financial assets using the fair value hierarchy:

June 30, 2016

Description Level 1 Level Level Total

(in thousands)

Money market funds \$788,188 \$ -\$ -\$788,188

December 31, 2015

Description Level 1 Level Level Total

(in thousands)

Money market funds \$736,806 \$ -\$ -\$736,806

We have no material financial assets or liabilities measured using Level 2 or Level 3 inputs.

ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

You should read the following discussion of our financial condition and results of operations in conjunction with the condensed consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included elsewhere in this report and in our Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC"), on February 25, 2016. Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements

This report contains forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. Our actual results could differ materially from those discussed in the forward-looking statements. The statements contained in this report that are not purely historical are forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"). Forward-looking statements are often identified by the use of words such as, but not limited to, "anticipate," "believe," "can," "continue," "could," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "may," "plan," "project," "seek," "should," "strategy," "target," "will," "would" and similar expressions or variations intended to identify forward-looking statements. These statements are based on the beliefs and assumptions of our management based on information currently available to management. Such forward-looking statements are subject to risks, uncertainties and other important factors that could cause actual results and the timing of certain events to differ materially from future results expressed or implied by such forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to such differences include, but are not limited to, those identified below and those discussed in the section titled "Risk Factors" included under Part II, Item 1A of this report. Furthermore, such forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this report. Except as required by law, we undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date of such statements.

Tableau and Tableau Software are trademarks of Tableau Software, Inc. All other company and product names may be trademarks of the respective companies with which they are associated.

Overview

Our mission is to help people see and understand data. Our software products put the power of data into the hands of everyday people, allowing a broad population of business users to engage with their data, ask questions, solve problems and create value. Based on innovative core technologies originally developed at Stanford University, our products dramatically reduce the complexity, inflexibility and expense associated with traditional business intelligence applications. We currently offer five key products: Tableau Desktop, a self-service powerful analytics product for anyone with data; Tableau Server, a business intelligence platform for organizations; Tableau Online, a hosted software-as-a-service ("SaaS") version of Tableau Server; Tableau Public, a free cloud-based platform for analyzing and sharing public data; and Vizable, a free application used to easily analyze data on a tablet.

We have sought to rapidly improve the capabilities of our products over time and intend to continue to invest in product innovation and leadership. We were founded in January 2003 and we introduced Tableau Desktop in December 2003, our first version of Tableau Server in March 2007, our first version of Tableau Public in February 2010, our first version of Tableau Online in July 2013 and our first version of Vizable in October 2015. Building on our foundational technology innovations, we have released nine major versions of our software, each expanding and improving our products' capabilities. Our most recent major release, Tableau 9.0, offers advances in the areas of visual analytics, performance, scalability, data preparation and enterprise capabilities. Features include Automatic Data Preparation, Advanced Analytics, such as Level of Detail Expressions and Smart Maps that are faster, more responsive and allow for geographic search. In addition, Tableau Server and Tableau Online have been re-designed to deliver a faster, more scalable and extensible platform for customers.

Our products are used by people of diverse skill levels across all kinds of organizations, including Fortune 500 corporations, small and medium-sized businesses, government agencies, universities, research institutions and non-profits. As of June 30, 2016, we had over 46,000 customer accounts. We define a customer account as a single purchaser of our products. Customer accounts are typically organizations. In some cases, organizations will have multiple groups purchasing our software, which we count as discrete customer accounts.

Our distribution strategy is based on a land and expand business model and is designed to capitalize on the ease of use, low up-front cost and collaborative capabilities of our software. To facilitate rapid adoption of our products, we provide fully-functional free trial versions of our products on our website and have created a simple pricing model. After an initial trial or purchase, which is often made to target a specific business need at a

grassroots level within an organization, the use of our products often spreads across departments, divisions and geographies via word-of-mouth, discovery of new use cases and our sales efforts.

We generate revenues primarily in the form of license fees and related maintenance and services fees. License revenues consist of the revenues recognized from sales of licenses to new customers and additional licenses to existing customers and include perpetual, term and subscription licensing arrangements. Fees from perpetual licenses comprised over 90% of our license revenues for each of the three and six months ended June 30, 2016. Fees from term and subscription licenses have increased as a percentage of total revenues in recent periods and include license revenues from Tableau Online, enterprise license agreements, term license sales and OEM arrangements which are recognized on a ratable basis. We expect revenues from term and subscription licenses to continue to become a larger percentage of our total revenues as demand from our customer base shifts to cloud-based and subscription products and as our customers enter into additional enterprise license agreements. Due to the differences in revenue recognition principles, applied to perpetual versus term or subscription license sales, shifts in the mix of term and subscription licenses could produce significant variation in the revenue we recognize in a given period. Maintenance and services revenues reflect the revenues recognized from fees paid for maintenance services (including support and unspecified upgrades and enhancements when and if they are available) and, to a lesser extent, for training and professional services that help our customers maximize the benefits from using our products. A substantial majority of our maintenance and services revenues to date have been attributable to revenues from maintenance agreements. When purchasing a license, a customer typically also purchases one year of maintenance service and has the opportunity to renew maintenance service annually thereafter. We expect that maintenance and services revenues will continue to become a larger percentage of our total revenues as our customer base grows.

Our direct sales approach includes inside sales teams and field sales teams. We also sell our products through indirect sales channels including technology vendors, resellers, original equipment manufacturers and independent software vendors. We view these partners as an extension of our team, playing an integral role in our growth. We plan to continue to invest in our partner programs to help us enter and grow in new markets while complementing our direct sales efforts.

With approximately 29% and 28% of our total revenues from customers located outside the United States and Canada during the three and six months ended June 30, 2016, respectively, we believe there is significant opportunity to expand our international business. Our products currently support eight languages, and we are expanding our direct sales force and indirect sales channels internationally.

Our quarterly results reflect seasonality in the sale of our products and services. Historically, we believe a pattern of increased license sales in the fourth fiscal quarter as a result of industry buying patterns has positively impacted total revenues in that period, which has resulted in low or negative sequential revenue growth in the first quarter compared to the prior quarter.

We continue to expand our customer base. As of June 30, 2016, we had over 46,000 customer accounts as compared to over 32,000 customer accounts as of June 30, 2015.

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2016, we closed 332 and 600 sales transactions greater than \$100,000, respectively, compared to 233 and 482 during the three and six months ended June 30, 2015, respectively. We anticipate that sales transactions greater than \$100,000 will fluctuate on a quarter by quarter basis.

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2016, we increased the size of our workforce, particularly in our sales and marketing and research and development ("R&D") organizations, expanded internationally and invested in our operational infrastructure to support our growth. As a result of our continued investments in growth, we incurred net losses in the three and six months ended June 30, 2016. Our net losses for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 were \$47.5 million and \$93.1 million, respectively, compared to net losses of \$19.0 million and \$29.0 million for the three and six months ended June 30, 2015, respectively.

Factors Affecting Our Performance

We believe that our performance and future success are dependent upon a number of factors, including our ability to continue to expand and further penetrate our customer base, innovate and enhance our products and invest in our infrastructure. While each of these areas presents significant opportunities for us, they also pose significant risks and challenges that we must successfully address. See the section of this report titled "Item 1A. Risk Factors."

Investment in Expansion and Further Penetration of Our Customer Base

Our performance depends on our ability to continue to attract new customers and to increase adoption of our products within our existing customer base, both domestically and internationally. Our ability to increase adoption among existing customers is particularly important to our land and expand business model. We believe that the existing market for analytics software is underserved and that we have an addressable market that is substantially larger than the market for traditional business analytics software. As a result, we believe we have the opportunity to expand our customer base and to increase adoption of our products within and across our existing customers.

In order to expand and further penetrate our customer base, we have made and plan to continue to make investments in expanding our direct sales teams and indirect sales channels and increasing our brand awareness. We plan to continue to increase the size of our sales and marketing team domestically and internationally, particularly in the near term. We also intend to continue to expand our online and offline marketing efforts to increase our brand awareness. Investment in Innovation and Advancement of Our Products

Our performance is also dependent on the investments we make in our R&D efforts and in our ability to continue to innovate, improve functionality, adapt to new technologies or changes to existing technologies and allow our customers to analyze data from a large and expanding range of data stores. We intend to continue to invest in product innovation and leadership, including hiring top technical talent, focusing on core technology innovation and maintaining an agile organization that supports rapid release cycles.

Investment in Infrastructure

We have made and expect to continue to make investments in our infrastructure in connection with enhancing and expanding our operations domestically and internationally. We expect to continue to open new offices internationally and domestically. Our international expansion efforts have resulted and will result in increased costs and are subject to a variety of risks including those associated with communication and integration problems resulting from geographic dispersion and language and cultural differences as well as those associated with compliance with laws of multiple countries. Moreover, the investments we have made and will make in our international organization may not result in our expected benefits. We expect to rely on our current cash on hand and cash generated from our operations to fund these investments. These costs could adversely affect our operating results.

Mix and Timing of Sales

Our land and expand business model results in a wide variety of sales transaction sizes, ranging from a single Tableau Online order of \$500 to a Tableau Desktop order of \$1,000 - \$2,000 to Tableau Desktop and Tableau Server orders of over \$1.0 million. The time it takes to close a transaction, defined as the time between when a sales opportunity is entered in our customer relationship management system until when a related license agreement is signed with the customer, generally varies with the size of the transaction.

Components of Operating Results

Revenues

License revenues. License revenues consist of the revenues recognized from sales of licenses to new customers and additional licenses to existing customers. Over 90% of our license revenues for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 resulted from perpetual licenses, under which we generally recognize the license fee portion of the arrangement upfront, assuming all revenue recognition criteria are satisfied and we have vendor specific objective evidence of all undelivered elements. Term and subscription licenses, which include Tableau Online, enterprise license agreements, term license sales and OEM arrangements, are recognized ratably, on a straight-line basis, over the term of the license. We expect revenues from term and subscription licenses to continue to become a larger percentage of our total revenues. Due to the differences in revenue recognition principles, applied to perpetual versus term or subscription license sales, shifts in the mix of term and subscription licenses could produce significant variation in the revenue we recognize in a given period.

Maintenance and services revenues. Maintenance and services revenues consist of revenues from maintenance agreements and, to a lesser extent, professional services and training. A substantial majority of our maintenance and services revenues to date has been attributable to revenues from maintenance agreements. When purchasing a perpetual license, a customer typically also purchases one year of maintenance service and has the opportunity to renew maintenance service annually thereafter. We currently charge approximately 25% of the price of the perpetual

license for each year of maintenance service, although this price may vary with regard to

Table of Contents

large enterprise sales. We measure the aggregate perpetual license maintenance renewal rate for our customers over a 12-month period of time, based on a dollar renewal rate for contracts expiring during that time period. Our maintenance renewal rate is measured three months after the 12-month period ends to account for late renewals. Our aggregate maintenance renewal rate for the 12-month period ended March 31, 2016 was over 90%.

Customers with maintenance agreements are entitled to receive support and unspecified upgrades and enhancements if and when they become available during the maintenance term. We recognize the revenues associated with maintenance agreements ratably, on a straight-line basis, over the associated maintenance term.

When a term or subscription license is purchased, maintenance service is bundled with the license for the term of the license period. In arrangements involving a term or subscription license, we recognize both the license and maintenance revenues ratably, on a straight-line basis, over the contract term. Term and subscription license revenues are included in license revenues.

We also have a professional services organization focused on both training and assisting our customers to fully leverage the use of our products. We recognize the revenues associated with these professional services on a time and materials basis as we deliver the services or provide the training.

We expect that maintenance and services revenues will continue to become a larger percentage of our total revenues as our customer base grows.

Cost of Revenues

Cost of license revenues. Cost of license revenues primarily consists of referral fees paid to third parties, expenses related to hosting our SaaS-based Tableau Online service, amortization of acquired intangible assets and other costs including providing support and allocated overhead. Allocated overhead includes overhead costs for depreciation of equipment, facilities (consisting of leasehold improvements amortization and rent) and technical operations (including costs for compensation of our personnel and costs associated with our infrastructure). We expect that the cost of license revenues will increase as a percentage of license revenues as we continue to invest in our Tableau Online infrastructure.

Cost of maintenance and services revenues. Cost of maintenance and services revenues includes salaries, benefits and stock-based compensation expense associated with our technical support and services organization, as well as allocated overhead, which includes facilities related costs. We recognize expenses related to our technical support and services organization as they are incurred.

Gross Profit and Gross Margin

Gross profit is total revenues less total cost of revenues. Total gross margin is gross profit expressed as a percentage of total revenues. We expect that our total gross margin will decrease as we continue to invest in our Tableau Online infrastructure.

Operating Expenses

Our operating expenses are classified into three categories: sales and marketing, research and development, and general and administrative. For each category, the largest component is personnel costs, which include salaries, payroll taxes, employee benefit costs, bonuses, commissions, as applicable and stock-based compensation expense. Sales and marketing. Sales and marketing expenses primarily consist of personnel-related costs attributable to our sales and marketing personnel, commissions earned by our sales personnel, marketing, travel and allocated overhead, which includes facilities related costs. We expect sales and marketing expenses to continue to increase, in absolute dollars, for the remainder of 2016 compared to 2015 primarily due to growth in our sales and marketing organization, both domestically and internationally. We expect sales and marketing expenses to be our largest category of operating expenses as we continue to expand our business.

Research and development. R&D expenses primarily consist of personnel-related costs attributable to our R&D personnel and contractors, as well as allocated overhead, which includes facilities related costs. We have devoted our product development efforts primarily to incorporate additional features, improve functionality, support additional languages, develop new products and adapt to new technologies or changes to existing technologies. We expect that our R&D expenses will continue to increase, in absolute dollars, for the remainder of 2016 compared to 2015 as we increase our R&D headcount to further enhance and develop our products.

General and administrative. General and administrative expenses primarily consist of personnel-related costs attributable to our executive, finance, legal, human resources and administrative personnel, as well as outsourced legal, accounting and other professional services fees and allocated overhead, which includes facilities

Table of Contents

related costs. We expect that general and administrative expenses will continue to increase, in absolute dollars, for the remainder of 2016 compared to 2015 as we further expand our operations both domestically and internationally. Other Income (Expense), Net

Other income (expense), net consists primarily of gains and losses on foreign currency transactions and interest income on our cash and cash equivalents balances.

Income Tax Expense (Benefit)

Our income taxes are based on the amount of our taxable income and enacted federal, state and foreign tax rates, as adjusted for allowable credits and deductions. Our provision for income taxes consists of federal, state and foreign taxes.

We generally conduct our international operations through wholly-owned subsidiaries, branches and representative offices and report our taxable income in various jurisdictions worldwide based upon our business operations in those jurisdictions. Our corporate structure and intercompany arrangements align with the international expansion of our business activities. The application of the tax laws of various jurisdictions, including the United States, to our international business activities is subject to interpretation. The taxing authorities of the jurisdictions in which we operate may challenge our methodologies for valuing developed technology or intercompany arrangements, including our transfer pricing, or determine the manner in which we operate our business is not consistent with the manner in which we report our income to the jurisdictions. If such a disagreement were to occur, and our positions were not sustained, we could be required to pay additional taxes, interest and penalties, resulting in higher effective tax rates, reduced cash flows and lower overall profitability of our operations. Additionally, our future worldwide tax rate and financial position may be affected by changes in the relevant tax laws, interpretation of such tax laws or the influence of certain tax policy efforts of the European Union and the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD).

Our income tax provision may be significantly affected by changes to our estimates for taxes in jurisdictions in which we operate and other estimates utilized in determining our global effective tax rate. Actual results may also differ from our estimates based on changes in tax laws and economic conditions. Such changes could have a substantial impact on the income tax provision and effective income tax rate.

We are subject to the continuous examinations of our income tax returns by the taxing authorities in various tax jurisdictions, which authorities may assess additional income tax liabilities against us. Although we believe our tax estimates are reasonable, the final outcome of tax audits and any related litigation could be materially different from our historical income tax provisions. We regularly assess the likelihood of adverse outcomes resulting from these examinations to determine the adequacy of our provision for income taxes.

Critical Accounting Policies and Estimates

We prepare our condensed consolidated financial statements in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States ("GAAP"). The preparation of condensed consolidated financial statements also requires us to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues, costs and expenses, and related disclosures. We base our estimates on historical experience and on various other assumptions that we believe to be reasonable under the circumstances. Actual results could differ significantly from the estimates made by our management. To the extent that there are differences between our estimates and actual results, our future financial statement presentation, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows could be affected.

There have been no material changes to our critical accounting policies and estimates as compared to the critical accounting policies and estimates described in our Annual Report on Form 10-K, filed with the SEC on February 25, 2016

Recent Accounting Pronouncements

The anticipated impact of recent accounting pronouncements is discussed in Note 2 to the accompanying notes to the condensed consolidated financial statements of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

Results of Operations

The following tables set forth our results of operations for the periods presented and as a percentage of our total revenues for those periods. The period-to-period comparison of financial results is not necessarily indicative of financial results to be achieved in future periods.

| imanetar resurts to be define real in rature periods. | Three Months Ended June 30, | | Six Month June 30, | | |
|---|-----------------------------|------------|-----------------------|------------|--|
| | 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015 | |
| | (in thousar | nds) | | | |
| Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations Data: | | | | | |
| Revenues | | | | | |
| License | \$116,349 | \$96,741 | \$212,764 | \$181,161 | |
| Maintenance and services | 82,186 | 53,119 | 157,469 | 98,844 | |
| Total revenues | 198,535 | 149,860 | 370,233 | 280,005 | |
| Cost of revenues | | | | | |
| License | 1,602 | 477 | 2,633 | 1,349 | |
| Maintenance and services | 23,262 | 16,276 | 44,724 | 30,825 | |
| Total cost of revenues (1) | 24,864 | 16,753 | 47,357 | 32,174 | |
| Gross profit | 173,671 | 133,107 | 322,876 | 247,831 | |
| Operating expenses | | | | | |
| Sales and marketing (1) | 119,889 | 85,061 | 226,053 | 157,251 | |
| Research and development (1) | 77,516 | 47,333 | 148,409 | 89,183 | |
| General and administrative (1) | 23,141 | 18,674 | 41,673 | 33,169 | |
| Total operating expenses | 220,546 | 151,068 | 416,135 | 279,603 | |
| Operating loss | (46,875) | (17,961) | (93,259) | (31,772) | |
| Other income (expense), net | 1,019 | (623) | 2,682 | 1,187 | |
| Loss before income tax expense (benefit) | (45,856) | (18,584) | (90,577) | (30,585) | |
| Income tax expense (benefit) | 1,666 | 395 | 2,523 | (1,579) | |
| Net loss | \$(47,522) | \$(18,979) | \$(93,100) | \$(29,006) | |

(1) Includes stock-based compensation expense as follows:

| ` / | | | | |
|----------------------------|----------|---------------|---------|----------|
| | Three N | Months | Six Mo | nths |
| | Ended J | June 30, | Ended J | June 30, |
| | 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015 |
| | (in thou | sands) | | |
| Cost of revenues | \$2,642 | \$1,644 | \$5,446 | \$2,948 |
| Sales and marketing | 16,605 | 10,790 | 33,550 | 19,299 |
| Research and development | 22,409 | 12,462 | 44,508 | 22,548 |
| General and administrative | 3,715 | 3,561 | 7,067 | 5,909 |
| | | | | |

Table of Contents

| | Three Months | | | Six Months Ended | | | | |
|---|--------------|------|--------|------------------|---------|-----|-------|----|
| | Ended | l Ju | ne 30, | | June 3 | 30, | | |
| | 2016 | | 2015 | | 2016 | | 2015 | |
| | (as a p | ero | entage | of | total r | eve | nues) | |
| Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations Data: | | | | | | | | |
| Revenues | | | | | | | | |
| License | 58.6 | % | 64.6 | % | 57.5 | % | 64.7 | % |
| Maintenance and services | 41.4 | % | 35.4 | % | 42.5 | % | 35.3 | % |
| Total revenues | 100.0 | % | 100.0 | % | 100.0 | % | 100.0 | % |
| Cost of revenues | | | | | | | | |
| License | 0.8 | % | 0.3 | % | 0.7 | % | 0.5 | % |
| Maintenance and services | 11.7 | % | 10.9 | % | 12.1 | % | 11.0 | % |
| Total cost of revenues | 12.5 | % | 11.2 | % | 12.8 | % | 11.5 | % |
| Gross profit | 87.5 | % | 88.8 | % | 87.2 | % | 88.5 | % |
| Operating expenses | | | | | | | | |
| Sales and marketing | 60.4 | % | 56.8 | % | 61.1 | % | 56.2 | % |
| Research and development | 39.0 | % | 31.6 | % | 40.1 | % | 31.9 | % |
| General and administrative | 11.7 | % | 12.5 | % | 11.3 | % | 11.8 | % |
| Total operating expenses | 111.1 | % | 100.8 | % | 112.4 | % | 99.9 | % |
| Operating loss | (23.6 |)% | (12.0 |)% | (25.2 |)% | (11.3 |)% |
| Other income (expense), net | 0.5 | % | (0.4) |)% | 0.7 | % | 0.4 | % |
| Loss before income tax expense (benefit) | (23.1 |)% | (12.4 |)% | (24.5 |)% | (10.9 |)% |
| Income tax expense (benefit) | 0.8 | % | 0.3 | % | 0.7 | % | (0.6) |)% |
| Net loss | (23.9 |)% | (12.7 |)% | (25.1 |)% | (10.4 |)% |
| | | | | | | | | |

Comparison of Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 Revenues

| | Three Mo | nths | | Six Month | ns Ended | | |
|--------------------------|-------------|----------------|-------------|-----------|-----------|-------------|--|
| | Ended Jun | Ended June 30, | | | June 30, | | |
| | 2016 | 2015 | % Change | 2016 | 2015 | % Change | |
| Revenues | (dollars in | thousands |) | | | | |
| License | \$116,349 | \$96,741 | 20.3 % | \$212,764 | \$181,161 | 17.4 % | |
| Maintenance and services | 82,186 | 53,119 | 54.7 % | 157,469 | 98,844 | 59.3 % | |
| Total revenues | \$198,535 | \$149,860 | 32.5 % | \$370,233 | \$280,005 | 32.2 % | |

Total revenues were \$198.5 million for the three months ended June 30, 2016 compared to \$149.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015, an increase of \$48.7 million. Growth in total revenues was attributable to increased demand for our products and services from new and existing customers both domestically and internationally. We added over 3,900 new customer accounts in the three months ended June 30, 2016. License revenues increased \$19.6 million from the three months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2016 as a direct result of our investment in our products and in our sales and marketing efforts. Over 90% of our license revenues for the three months ended June 30, 2016 was attributable to sales of perpetual licenses. Maintenance and services revenues increased \$29.1 million from the three months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2016. The increase in maintenance and services revenues was primarily due to increases in sales of maintenance agreements resulting from the growth of our customer base. Total revenues derived from our customer accounts outside of the United States and Canada increased, as a percentage of total revenues, to 29% for the three months ended June 30, 2016 from 25% for the three months ended June 30, 2015.

Total revenues were \$370.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016 compared to \$280.0 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015, an increase of \$90.2 million. Growth in total revenues was attributable to increased demand for our products and services from new and existing customers both domestically and internationally. We added over 7,400 new customer accounts in the six months ended June 30, 2016. License revenues increased \$31.6 million from the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2016 as a direct result of our investment in our products and in our sales and marketing efforts. Over 90% of our license revenues for the six months ended June 30, 2016 was attributable to sales of perpetual licenses. Maintenance and services revenues increased \$58.6 million from the six months ended June 30, 2015 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2016. The increase in maintenance and services revenues was primarily due to increases in sales of maintenance agreements resulting from the growth of our customer base. Total revenues derived from our customer accounts outside of the United States and Canada increased, as a percentage of total revenues, to 28% for the six months ended June 30, 2016 from 24% for the six months ended June 30, 2015.

Cost of Revenues and Gross Margin

| | Three Months Ended June 30, | | | Six Months | | | | |
|--------------------------|--------------------------------|----------|------------|------------|----------|----------|-----------|----|
| | | | | | Ended Ju | | | |
| | 2016 | 2015 | % Chang | ge | 2016 | 2015 | % Chan | ge |
| Cost of revenues | (dollars in thousands) | | | | | | | |
| License | \$1,602 | \$477 | 235.8 | % | \$2,633 | \$1,349 | 95.2 | % |
| Maintenance and services | 23,262 | 16,276 | 42.9 | % | 44,724 | 30,825 | 45.1 | % |
| Total cost of revenues | \$24,864 | \$16,753 | 48.4 | % | \$47,357 | \$32,174 | 47.2 | % |

Three Months Six Months
Ended June Ended June
30, 30,
2016 2015 2016 2015

Gross Margin

| License | 98.6% | 99.5% | 98.8% | 99.3% |
|--------------------------|-------|-------|-------|-------|
| Maintenance and services | 71.7% | 69.4% | 71.6% | 68.8% |
| Total gross margin | 87.5% | 88.8% | 87.2% | 88.5% |

Total cost of revenues was \$24.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2016 compared to \$16.8 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015. The increase of \$8.1 million was largely related to an increase in compensation expense of \$4.1 million, which includes a \$1.0 million increase in stock-based compensation, primarily resulting from headcount growth to support maintenance and services provided to our expanding customer base. The remainder of the increase was primarily attributable to a \$2.6 million increase in allocated overhead, which includes facilities related costs. The decrease in total gross margin for the three months ended June 30, 2016 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2015 was primarily due to additional investment in our technical support and services organization including higher personnel costs to support our expanding customer base and continued investment in hosting Tableau Online.

Total cost of revenues was \$47.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016 compared to \$32.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The increase of \$15.2 million was largely related to an increase in compensation expense of \$9.0 million, which includes a \$2.5 million increase in stock-based compensation, primarily resulting from headcount growth to support maintenance and services provided to our expanding customer base. The remainder of the increase was primarily attributable to a \$4.6 million increase in allocated overhead, which includes facilities related costs. The decrease in total gross margin for the six months ended June 30, 2016 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2015 was primarily due to additional investment in our technical support and services organization including higher personnel costs to support our expanding customer base and continued investment in hosting Tableau Online.

Operating Expenses

| Operating Expenses | | | | | | | |
|----------------------------|------------------------|-----------|--------|------------------|-----------|--------|---|
| | Three Months | | | Six Months Ended | | | |
| | Ended June 30, | | | June 30, | | | |
| | 2016 | 2015 | % | 2016 | 2015 | % | |
| | 2010 | 2013 | Change | 2010 | 2013 | Change | |
| Operating expenses | (dollars in thousands) | | | | | | |
| Sales and marketing | \$119,889 | \$85,061 | 40.9 % | \$226,053 | \$157,251 | 43.8 | % |
| Research and development | 77,516 | 47,333 | 63.8 % | 148,409 | 89,183 | 66.4 | % |
| General and administrative | 23,141 | 18,674 | 23.9 % | 41,673 | 33,169 | 25.6 | % |
| Total operating expenses | \$220,546 | \$151,068 | 46.0 % | \$416,135 | \$279,603 | 48.8 | % |
| Sales and Marketing | | | | | | | |

Sales and marketing expenses were \$119.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2016 compared to \$85.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015. The increase of \$34.8 million was largely related to an increase in compensation expense of \$25.6 million, which includes a \$5.8 million increase in stock-based compensation, primarily resulting from headcount growth as we expanded our sales organization both domestically and internationally. The remainder of the increase was primarily attributable to a \$4.9 million increase in allocated overhead, which includes facilities related costs, and a \$3.4 million increase in additional marketing and travel costs for marketing promotions, customer events and advertising that promoted our brand and created market awareness for our technology offerings both domestically and internationally.

Sales and marketing expenses were \$226.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016 compared to \$157.3 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The increase of \$68.8 million was largely related to an increase in compensation expense of \$51.9 million, which includes a \$14.3 million increase in stock-based compensation, primarily resulting from headcount growth as we expanded our sales organization both domestically and internationally. The remainder of the increase was primarily attributable to a \$9.8 million increase in allocated overhead, which includes facilities related costs, and a \$5.4 million increase in additional marketing and travel costs for marketing promotions, customer events and advertising that promoted our brand and created market awareness for our technology offerings both domestically and internationally.

Research and Development

R&D expenses were \$77.5 million for the three months ended June 30, 2016 compared to \$47.3 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015. The increase of \$30.2 million was largely related to an increase in compensation expense of \$26.2 million, which includes a \$9.9 million increase in stock-based compensation, primarily resulting from headcount growth as part of our focus on further developing and enhancing our products. The remainder of the increase was primarily attributable to a \$4.2 million increase in allocated overhead, which includes facilities related costs.

R&D expenses were \$148.4 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016 compared to \$89.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The increase of \$59.2 million was largely related to an increase in compensation expense of \$51.7 million, which includes a \$22.0 million increase in stock-based compensation, primarily resulting from headcount growth as part of our focus on further developing and enhancing our products. The remainder of the increase was primarily attributable to a \$7.4 million increase in allocated overhead, which includes facilities related costs.

General and Administrative

General and administrative expenses were \$23.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2016 compared to \$18.7 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015. The increase of \$4.5 million was largely related to an increase in compensation expense of \$3.2 million, which includes a \$0.2 million increase in stock-based compensation, primarily resulting from headcount growth to support our expansion both domestically and internationally. The remainder of the increase was primarily attributable to a \$1.1 million increase in allocated overhead, which includes facilities related costs.

General and administrative expenses were \$41.7 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016 compared to \$33.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The increase of \$8.5 million was largely related to an increase in compensation expense of \$5.6 million, which includes a \$1.2 million increase in stock-based compensation, primarily resulting from headcount growth to support our expansion both domestically and internationally. The remainder of the increase was primarily attributable to a \$1.9 million increase in allocated overhead, which includes facilities related costs.

Other Income (Expense), Net

Three Months Six Months
Ended June 30, Ended June 30,
2016 2015 2016 2015
(in thousands)

Other income (expense), net \$1,019 \$(623) \$2,682 \$1,187

Other income (expense), net for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 increased positively primarily due to an increase in interest income as well as an increase in gains associated with foreign currency transactions. Income Tax Expense (Benefit)

Three Months Six Months Ended Ended June 30, June 30, 2016 2015 (dollars in thousands) \$1,666 \$395 \$2,523 \$(1,579)

Income tax expense (benefit) \$1,666 \$395 \$2,523 \$(1,579) Effective tax rate (3.6)% (2.1)% (2.8)% 5.2 % Period specific items \$— \$(471) \$— \$(1,434)

Our effective tax rate was (3.6)% and (2.1)% for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively, and (2.8)% and 5.2% for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively. The difference in the effective tax rates is attributable to the U.S. federal and state deferred tax asset valuation allowance that was established in the fourth quarter of 2015 and period specific items that impacted the June 30, 2015 effective tax rate, related primarily to disqualifying dispositions on incentive stock options.

Non-GAAP Financial Measures

We believe that the use of non-GAAP gross profit and gross margin, non-GAAP operating income (loss) and operating margin, non-GAAP net income (loss), non-GAAP net income (loss) per basic and diluted common share and free cash flow is helpful to our investors. These measures, which we refer to as our non-GAAP financial measures, are not prepared in accordance with GAAP. Non-GAAP gross profit is calculated by excluding stock-based compensation expense and expense related to amortization of acquired intangible assets, each to the extent attributable to the cost of revenues, from gross profit. Non-GAAP gross margin is the ratio calculated by dividing non-GAAP gross profit by total revenues. Non-GAAP operating income (loss) is calculated by excluding stock-based compensation expense and expense related to amortization of acquired intangible assets from operating income (loss). Non-GAAP operating margin is the ratio calculated by dividing non-GAAP operating income (loss) by total revenues. Non-GAAP net income (loss) is calculated by excluding stock-based compensation expense, expense related to amortization of acquired intangible assets and non-GAAP income tax adjustments from net income (loss). Non-GAAP net income (loss) per basic and diluted common share is calculated by dividing non-GAAP net income (loss) by the basic and diluted weighted average shares outstanding. Non-GAAP diluted weighted average shares outstanding includes the effect of dilutive shares in periods of non-GAAP net income.

Non-GAAP financial information for the quarter is adjusted for a tax rate equal to our estimated tax rate on non-GAAP income over a three-year financial projection. This rate is based on our estimated annual GAAP income tax rate forecast, adjusted to account for items excluded from GAAP income in calculating the non-GAAP financial measures. To determine this long-term non-GAAP tax rate, we evaluate a three-year financial projection that excludes the impact of non-cash stock-based compensation expense and expense related to amortization of acquired intangible assets. The long-term non-GAAP tax rate takes into account other factors including our current operating structure, our existing tax positions in various jurisdictions and key legislation in major jurisdictions where we operate. The long-term non-GAAP tax rate applied to the three and six months ended June 30, 2015 was 43% and did not assume the U.S. federal R&D tax credit would be extended. In December 2015, the federal R&D tax credit was permanently extended. Accordingly, we revised our long-term non-GAAP tax rate to 30% and applied this rate to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016. The long-term non-GAAP tax rate assumes our deferred income tax assets will be realized based upon projected future taxable income excluding stock-based compensation expense. We anticipate using this long-term non-GAAP tax rate in future periods and may provide updates to this rate on an annual basis upon the completion of each fiscal year, or more frequently if material changes occur.

Because of varying available valuation methodologies, subjective assumptions and the variety of equity instruments that can impact a company's non-cash expenses, we believe that providing non-GAAP financial measures that exclude stock-based compensation expense allows for more meaningful comparisons between our operating results from period to period. The expense related to amortization of acquired intangible assets is dependent upon estimates and assumptions, which can vary significantly and are unique to each asset acquired; therefore, we believe non-GAAP measures that adjust for the amortization of acquired intangible assets provides investors a consistent basis for comparison across accounting periods. All of these non-GAAP financial measures are important tools for financial and operational decision making and for evaluating our operating results over different periods of time.

We calculate free cash flow as net cash provided by operating activities less net cash used in investing activities for purchases of property and equipment. We consider free cash flow to be a liquidity measure that provides useful information to management and investors about the amount of cash generated by our business that can be used for strategic opportunities, including investing in our business, making strategic acquisitions and strengthening our balance sheet. All of our non-GAAP financial measures are important tools for financial and operational decision-making and for evaluating our own operating results over different periods of time.

Our non-GAAP financial measures may not provide information that is directly comparable to that provided by other companies in our industry, as other companies in our industry may calculate non-GAAP financial results differently. In addition, there are limitations in using non-GAAP financial measures because the non-GAAP financial measures are not prepared in accordance with GAAP and may be different from non-GAAP financial measures used by other companies and exclude expenses that may have a material impact on our reported financial results. Further, stock-based compensation expense has been and will continue to be for the foreseeable future a significant recurring

expense in our business and an important part of the compensation provided to our employees. The presentation of non-GAAP financial information is not meant to be considered in isolation or as a substitute for the directly comparable financial measures prepared in accordance with GAAP. We urge our investors to review the reconciliation of our non-GAAP financial measures to the comparable GAAP financial measures included below and not to rely on any single financial measure to evaluate our business.

The following table summarizes our non-GAAP financial measures:

| \mathcal{C} | | | | | | | | |
|----------------------------------|------------------------|----|-----------|-----------------------|-----------|----|-----------|---|
| | Three Months Ended | | | Six Months Ended June | | | | |
| | June 30, | | | 30, | | | | |
| | 2016 | | 2015 | | 2016 | | 2015 | |
| | (dollars in thousands) | | | | | | | |
| Non-GAAP gross profit | \$176,416 | 6 | \$134,751 | | \$328,454 | 1 | \$250,779 |) |
| Non-GAAP gross margin | 88.9 | % | 89.9 | % | 88.7 | % | 89.6 | % |
| Non-GAAP operating income (loss) | \$(1,401 |) | \$10,496 | | \$(2,556 |) | \$18,932 | |
| Non-GAAP operating margin | (0.7 |)% | 7.0 | % | (0.7 |)% | 6.8 | % |
| Non-GAAP net income (loss) | \$(268 |) | \$5,628 | | \$88 | | \$11,468 | |
| Free cash flow (1) | | | | | \$37,029 | | \$35,934 | |
| | | | _ | | | | | |

(1) Free cash flow presented on a six month basis only.

The following table presents the reconciliation of gross profit to non-GAAP gross profit:

| | Three Mo | nths | Six Months Ended | | |
|--|----------------|-----------|------------------|-----------|--|
| | Ended Jur | ne 30, | June 30, | | |
| | 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015 | |
| | (in thousands) | | | | |
| Gross profit | \$173,671 | \$133,107 | \$322,876 | \$247,831 | |
| Excluding: Stock-based compensation expense attributable to cost of revenues | 2,642 | 1,644 | 5,446 | 2,948 | |
| Excluding: Amortization of acquired intangible assets | 103 | _ | 132 | _ | |
| Non-GAAP gross profit | \$176,416 | \$134,751 | \$328,454 | \$250,779 | |

The following table presents the reconciliation of gross margin to non-GAAP gross margin:

Three Months
Ended June
30,
30,

2016 2015 2016 2015

Gross margin 87.5% 88.8% 87.2% 88.5% Excluding: Stock-based compensation expense attributable to cost of revenues 1.3 % 1.1 % 1.5 % 1.1 % Excluding: Amortization of acquired intangible assets 0.1 % — % 0.0 % — % Non-GAAP gross margin 88.9% 89.9% 88.7% 89.6%

The following table presents the reconciliation of operating loss to non-GAAP operating income (loss):

| | Three Mor | nths Ended | Six Months Ended | | |
|---|----------------|------------|------------------|------------|--|
| | June 30, | | June 30, | | |
| | 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015 | |
| | (in thousands) | | | | |
| Operating loss | \$(46,875) | \$(17,961) | \$(93,259) | \$(31,772) | |
| Excluding: Stock-based compensation expense | 45,371 | 28,457 | 90,571 | 50,704 | |
| Excluding: Amortization of acquired intangible assets | 103 | _ | 132 | | |
| Non-GAAP operating income (loss) | \$(1,401) | \$10,496 | \$(2,556) | \$18,932 | |

Table of Contents

The following table presents the reconciliation of operating margin to non-GAAP operating margin:

Three Months Six Months Ended June 30, Ended June 30, 2015 2016 2015 2016 Operating margin (23.6)% (12.0)% (25.2)% (11.3)%Excluding: Stock-based compensation expense 22.9 % 19.0 % 24.5 % 18.1 % Excluding: Amortization of acquired intangible assets 0.1 % — % 0.0 % — Non-GAAP operating margin (0.7)% 7.0% (0.7)% 6.8

The following table presents the reconciliation of net loss to non-GAAP net income (loss) and non-GAAP net income (loss) per basic and diluted common share:

| | Three Mor | nths Ended | Six Months Ended June 30, | | | |
|--|--|------------|---------------------------|------------|--|--|
| | June 30, | | | | | |
| | 2016 | 2015 | 2016 | 2015 | | |
| | (in thousands, except per share amounts) | | | | | |
| Net loss | \$(47,522) | \$(18,979) | \$(93,100) | \$(29,006) | | |
| Excluding: Stock-based compensation expense | 45,371 | 28,457 | 90,571 | 50,704 | | |
| Excluding: Amortization of acquired intangible assets | 103 | _ | 132 | | | |
| Income tax adjustment | 1,780 | (3,850) | 2,485 | (10,230) | | |
| Non-GAAP net income (loss) | \$(268) | \$5,628 | \$88 | \$11,468 | | |
| | | | | | | |
| Weighted average shares used to compute non-GAAP basic net income | 74,756 | 71,426 | 74,286 | 70,961 | | |
| (loss) per share Effect of potentially dilutive shares: stock awards | | 6,250 | 4,941 | 6,163 | | |
| * | | 0,230 | 4,941 | 0,103 | | |
| Weighted average shares used to compute non-GAAP diluted net income (loss) per share | 74,756 | 77,676 | 79,227 | 77,124 | | |
| (1055) per sitate | | | | | | |
| Non-GAAP net income (loss) per share: | | | | | | |
| Basic | \$(0.00) | \$0.08 | \$0.00 | \$0.16 | | |
| Diluted | \$(0.00) | \$0.07 | \$0.00 | \$0.15 | | |

The following table presents the reconciliation of net cash provided by operating activities to free cash flow:

Six Months Ended June 30. 2016 2015 (in thousands) Net cash provided by operating activities \$60,481 \$55,051 Less: Purchases of property and equipment 23,452 19,117 Free cash flow \$37,029 \$35,934 Net cash used in investing activities \$(39,851) \$(19,117) Net cash provided by financing activities \$18,592 \$13,533

Non-GAAP Operating Income (Loss)

Non-GAAP operating loss for the three months ended June 30, 2016 was \$1.4 million compared to a non-GAAP operating income of \$10.5 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015. The decrease was primarily the result of increased operating expenses attributable to additional headcount.

Non-GAAP operating loss for the six months ended June 30, 2016 was \$2.6 million compared to a non-GAAP operating income of \$18.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The decrease was primarily the result of increased operating expenses attributable to additional headcount.

Non-GAAP Net Income (Loss)

Non-GAAP net loss for the three months ended June 30, 2016 was \$0.3 million compared to a non-GAAP net income of \$5.6 million for the three months ended June 30, 2015. The decrease was primarily the result of increased operating expenses attributable to additional headcount.

Non-GAAP net income for the six months ended June 30, 2016 was \$0.1 million compared to a non-GAAP net income of \$11.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The decrease was primarily the result of increased operating expenses attributable to additional headcount.

Free Cash Flow

Free cash flow for the six months ended June 30, 2016 was \$37.0 million compared to free cash flow of \$35.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The increase was primarily the result of an increase in net cash provided by operating activities partially offset by an increase in cash used to purchase property and equipment.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

As of June 30, 2016, we had cash and cash equivalents totaling \$834.7 million, accounts receivable, net of \$134.0 million and \$669.3 million of working capital.

The following tables show our cash and cash equivalents and our cash flows from operating activities, investing activities and financing activities for the stated periods:

June 30, December 31, 2016 2015 (in thousands)

Cash and cash equivalents \$834,747 \$795,900

Six Months Ended June 30. 2016 2015 (in thousands) \$60,481 \$55,051 Net cash provided by operating activities Net cash used in investing activities (39,851) (19,117) Net cash provided by financing activities 18,592 13,533 Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents) (574 (375 Net increase in cash and cash equivalents \$38,847 \$48,893

Cash and Cash Equivalents

As of June 30, 2016, our cash and cash equivalents were held for working capital purposes, a majority of which was held in cash deposits and money market funds. We intend to increase our capital expenditures to support the growth in our business and operations. We believe that our existing cash and cash equivalents, together with cash generated from operations, will be sufficient to meet our anticipated cash needs for at least the next 12 months. Our future capital requirements will depend on many factors including our growth rate, the timing and extent of spending to support R&D efforts, the continued expansion of sales and marketing activities, the introduction of new and enhanced product and services offerings and the continued market acceptance of our products.

Operating Activities

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$60.5 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016. The cash provided by operating activities was affected by a net loss of \$93.1 million, adjusted for stock-based compensation expense of \$90.6 million, non-cash depreciation and amortization expense of \$16.0 million related to capital assets and to a lesser extent acquired intangible assets, a \$31.7 million increase in deferred revenue and a \$18.1 million increase in accounts payable and accrued liabilities. The increase in deferred revenue was primarily due to increased sales of maintenance agreements and an increase in term and subscription license sales which have ratable revenue recognition. The increase in accounts payable was primarily due to the timing of payments.

Net cash provided by operating activities was \$55.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The cash provided by operating activities was affected by a net loss of \$29.0 million, adjusted for stock-based compensation expense of \$50.7 million, non-cash depreciation and amortization expense of \$10.1 million related to capital assets, a \$22.8 million increase in deferred revenue and a \$10.4 million increase in accounts payable and accrued liabilities. The increase in deferred revenue was primarily due to increased sales of maintenance agreements. The increase in accounts payable was primarily due to the timing of invoices received.

Investing Activities

Cash used in investing activities was \$39.9 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016. The cash used for this period was primarily attributable to \$16.4 million paid to acquire HyPer and \$23.5 million in capital expenditures to support the growth of our business, including hardware, software, office equipment and leasehold improvements. Cash used in investing activities was \$19.1 million for the six months ended June 30, 2015. The cash used for this period was primarily attributable to capital expenditures to support the growth of our business, including hardware, software, office equipment and leasehold improvements.

Financing Activities

Cash inflows from our financing activities for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 were \$18.6 million and \$13.5 million, respectively. During the six months ended June 30, 2016, cash provided by financing activities was primarily due to proceeds of \$6.5 million from the exercise of stock options and \$11.5 million from the purchases of stock under our employee stock purchase plan. During the six months ended June 30, 2015, cash provided by financing activities was primarily due to proceeds of \$12.9 million from the exercise of stock options. Obligations and Commitments

As of June 30, 2016, our principal obligations consisted of obligations outstanding under non-cancellable operating leases that expire at various dates though 2029. There have been no material changes in our principal lease commitments compared to those discussed in Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015. Our contractual commitments are associated with agreements that are enforceable and legally binding and that specify all significant terms, including fixed or minimum services to be used, fixed, minimum or variable price provisions and the approximate timing of the transaction. Obligations under contracts that we can cancel without a significant penalty are not included. There have been no material changes in our contractual commitments compared to those discussed in Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015.

ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISKS

Management believes there have been no material changes to our quantitative and qualitative disclosures about market risks during the six months ended June 30, 2016, compared to those discussed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015, filed with the SEC on February 25, 2016.

ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Under the supervision and with the participation of our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, our management conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures, as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act, as of the end of the period covered by this report.

In designing and evaluating our disclosure controls and procedures, management recognizes that any disclosure controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving the desired control objectives. In addition, the design of disclosure controls and procedures must reflect the fact that there are resource constraints and that management is required to apply its judgment in evaluating the benefits of possible controls and procedures relative to their costs.

Based on management's evaluation, our principal executive officer and principal financial officer concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures are designed to, and are effective to, provide assurance at a reasonable level that the information we are required to disclose in reports that we file or submit under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in Securities and Exchange Commission rules and forms, and that such information is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, as appropriate, to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosures.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting identified in connection with the evaluation required by Rules 13a-15(d) and 15d-15(d) of the Exchange Act that occurred during the period covered by this quarterly report that has materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

PART II. OTHER INFORMATION ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

In the ordinary course of business, we may be involved in various legal proceedings and claims related to intellectual property rights, commercial disputes, employment and wage and hour laws, alleged securities laws violations or other investor claims and other matters. For example, we have been, and may in the future be, put on notice and sued by third parties for alleged infringement of their proprietary rights, including patent infringement. We evaluate these claims and lawsuits with respect to their potential merits, our potential defenses and counter claims, and the expected effect on us of defending the claims and a potential adverse result. We are not presently a party to any legal proceedings that in the opinion of our management, if determined adversely to us, would have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or operating results.

The outcome of any litigation, regardless of its merits, is inherently uncertain. Any claims and lawsuits, and the disposition of such claims and lawsuits, could be time-consuming and expensive to resolve, divert management attention from executing our business plan, lead to attempts on the part of other parties to make similar claims and require us to change our technology, change our business practices and pay monetary damages or enter into royalty or licensing agreements, which could materially adversely affect our financial condition or operating results. We make a provision for a liability relating to a claim when it is both probable that a liability has been incurred and the amount of the loss can be reasonably estimated. When we make such provisions, they are reviewed at least quarterly and adjusted to reflect the impact of negotiations, settlements, rulings, advice of legal counsel and other information and events pertaining to a particular matter. In management's opinion, resolution of currently outstanding matters is not expected to have a material adverse impact on our consolidated results of operations, cash flows or financial position. However, depending on the nature and timing of any such dispute, an unfavorable resolution of the matter could materially affect our future results of operations or cash flows, or both, of a particular quarter.

ITEM 1A. RISK FACTORS

Our operations and financial results are subject to various risk and uncertainties, including those described below. You should carefully consider the following risks and all of the other information contained in this report, including our condensed consolidated financial statements and related notes, before making an investment decision. While we believe that the risks and uncertainties described below are the material risks currently facing us, additional risks that we do not yet know of or that we currently think are immaterial may also arise and materially affect our business. If any of the following risks materialize, our business, financial condition and results of operations could be materially and adversely affected. In that case, the trading price of our Class A common stock could decline, and you may lose some or all of your investment.

Risks Related to Our Business and Industry

Due to our growth, we have a limited operating history at our current scale, which makes it difficult to evaluate our future prospects and may increase the risk that we will not be successful.

We have been growing in recent periods, and as a result have a relatively short history operating our business at its current scale. For example, we have increased the number of our employees and have expanded our operations worldwide. Furthermore, we operate in an industry that is characterized by rapid technological innovation, intense competition, changing customer needs and frequent introductions of new products, technologies and services. We have encountered, and will continue to encounter, risks and uncertainties frequently experienced by growing companies in evolving industries. If our assumptions regarding these risks and uncertainties, which we use to plan our business, are incorrect or change in reaction to changes in the market, or if we do not address these risks successfully, our operating and financial results could differ materially from our expectations and our business could suffer.

Our future success will depend in large part on our ability to, among other things:

hire, integrate, train and retain skilled talent, including members of our direct sales force and software engineers; maintain and expand our business, including our operations and infrastructure to support our growth, both domestically and internationally;

compete with other companies, custom development efforts and open source initiatives that are currently in, or may in the future enter, the market for our software;

expand our customer base, both domestically and internationally;

renew maintenance agreements with, and sell additional products to, existing customers;

improve the performance and capabilities of our software;

•maintain high customer satisfaction and ensure quality and timely releases of our products and product enhancements; •maintain, expand and support our indirect sales channels and strategic partner network;

maintain the quality of our website infrastructure to minimize latency when downloading or utilizing our software; increase market awareness of our products and enhance our brand; and

maintain compliance with applicable governmental regulations and other legal obligations, including those related to intellectual property, international sales and taxation.

If we fail to address the risks and difficulties that we face, including those associated with the challenges listed above as well as those described elsewhere in this "Risk Factors" section, our business will be adversely affected and our results of operations will suffer.

We may not be able to sustain our revenue growth rate or profitability in the future.

While we achieved profitability in certain periods prior to 2015, we incurred a net loss in each quarter of 2015, as well as the first and second quarter of 2016. We expect expenses to continue to increase as we make investments in our sales and marketing and research and development organizations, expand our operations and infrastructure both domestically and internationally and develop new products and new features for and enhancements of our existing products.

Moreover, as we grow our business, we expect our revenue growth rates to continue to slow in future periods due to a number of reasons, which may include slowing demand for our products, shifts in customer demand and spending on licenses for our products, shifts in sales of subscription-based versus perpetual licenses, increasing competition, a decrease in the growth of our overall market, our failure, for any reason, to continue to capitalize on growth opportunities, the maturation of our business or the decline in the number of organizations into

which we have not already expanded. Accordingly, our historical revenue growth should not be considered indicative of our future performance.

If we are unable to attract, integrate and retain additional qualified personnel, including executive, top sales and technical talent, our business could be adversely affected.

Our future success depends in part on our ability to identify, attract, integrate and retain highly skilled executive, technical, managerial, sales and other personnel, including a president and executive leader with oversight of global sales and marketing, as well as top technical talent from the industry and top research institutions. We face intense competition for qualified individuals from numerous other companies, including other software and technology companies, many of whom have greater financial and other resources than we do. These companies also may provide more diverse opportunities and better chances for career advancement. Some of these characteristics may be more appealing to high-quality candidates than those we have to offer. In addition, new hires often require significant training and, in many cases, take significant time before they achieve full productivity. We may incur significant costs to attract and retain qualified personnel, including significant expenditures related to salaries and benefits and compensation expenses related to equity awards, and we may lose new employees to our competitors or other companies before we realize the benefit of our investment in recruiting and training them. Moreover, new employees may not be or become as productive as we expect, as we may face challenges in adequately or appropriately integrating them into our workforce and culture. In addition, as we move into new geographies, we will need to attract and recruit skilled personnel in those areas. We have limited experience with recruiting in geographies outside of the United States, and may face additional challenges in attracting, integrating and retaining international employees. If we are unable to attract, integrate and retain suitably qualified individuals who are capable of meeting our growing technical, operational, sales and managerial requirements, as well as executive leadership requirements, on a timely basis or at all, our business will be adversely affected.

Volatility or lack of positive performance in our stock price may also affect our ability to attract and retain our key employees. Many of our senior management personnel and other key employees are vested in a substantial amount of stock or stock options. Employees may be more likely to leave us if the shares they own or the shares underlying their vested options have significantly appreciated in value relative to the original purchase prices of the shares or the exercise prices of the options, or, conversely, if the exercise prices of the options that they hold are significantly above the market price of our common stock or the market price of our common stock decreases significantly, impacting the value of their unvested restricted stock unit awards. If we are unable to appropriately incentivize and retain our employees through equity compensation, or if we need to increase our compensation expenses in order to appropriately incentivize and retain our employees, our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows would be adversely affected.

We have been growing and expect to continue to invest in our growth for the foreseeable future. If we fail to manage this growth effectively, our business and results of operations will be adversely affected.

We have grown significantly in a relatively short period of time. Our revenues grew to \$370.2 million in the six months ended June 30, 2016 from \$280.0 million in the six months ended June 30, 2015. Our number of full time employees increased to 3,248 as of June 30, 2016 from 2,463 as of June 30, 2015. During this period, we also expanded our operations within the United States and internationally.

We intend to continue to grow our business. For example, we plan to continue to hire new employees, particularly in our sales and engineering groups. If we cannot adequately train these new employees, including our direct sales force, our sales productivity could be impacted or our customers may lose confidence in the knowledge and capability of our employees. In addition, we are expanding internationally, establishing operations in additional countries outside the United States, and we intend to make direct and substantial investments to continue our international expansion efforts. We must successfully manage our growth to achieve our objectives. Although our business has experienced significant growth in the past, our growth has slowed in recent periods, and we cannot provide any assurance that our business will continue to grow at any particular rate, or at all.

Our ability to effectively manage the growth of our business will depend on a number of factors, including our ability to do the following:

•

effectively recruit, integrate, train and motivate a large number of new employees, including our direct sales force, while retaining existing employees, maintaining the beneficial aspects of our corporate culture and effectively executing our business plan;

satisfy existing customers and attract new customers;

successfully introduce new products and enhancements;

continue to improve our operational, financial and management controls;

protect and further develop our strategic assets, including our intellectual property rights; and

make sound business decisions in light of the scrutiny associated with operating as a public company.

These activities will require significant capital expenditures and allocation of valuable management and employee resources, and our growth will continue to place significant demands on our management and our operational and financial infrastructure.

Our future financial performance and our ability to execute on our business plan will depend, in part, on our ability to effectively manage any future growth. There are no guarantees we will be able to do so in an efficient or timely manner, or at all. In particular, any failure to successfully implement systems enhancements and improvements will likely negatively impact our ability to manage our expected growth, ensure uninterrupted operation of key business systems and comply with the rules and regulations that are applicable to public reporting companies. Moreover, if we do not effectively manage the growth of our business and operations, the quality of our software could suffer, which could negatively affect our brand, results of operations and overall business.

We face intense competition, and we may not be able to compete effectively, which could reduce demand for our products and adversely affect our business, growth, revenues and market share.

The market for our products is intensely and increasingly competitive and subject to rapidly changing technology and evolving standards. In addition, many companies in our target market are offering, or may soon offer, products and services that may compete with our products.

Our current primary competitors generally fall into the following categories:

large technology companies, including suppliers of traditional business intelligence products and/or

• cloud-based offerings that provide one or more capabilities that are competitive with our products, such as Amazon.com, Inc., Google Inc., IBM, Microsoft Corporation, Oracle Corporation, Salesforce and SAP SE; business analytics software companies, such as Qlik, MicroStrategy and TIBCO Spotfire (a subsidiary of TIBCO Software Inc.); and

SaaS-based products or cloud-based analytics providers.

In addition, we may compete with open source initiatives and custom development efforts. We expect competition to increase as other established and emerging companies enter the business analytics software market, as customer requirements evolve and as new products and technologies are introduced. We expect this to be particularly true with respect to our SaaS-based offering. This is a relatively new and evolving area of business analytics solutions, and we anticipate competition to increase based on customer demand for these types of products.

Many of our competitors, particularly the large software companies named above, have longer operating histories, significantly greater financial, technical, marketing, distribution, professional services or other resources and greater name recognition than we do. In addition, many of our competitors have strong relationships with current and potential customers and extensive knowledge of the business analytics industry. As a result, they may be able to respond more quickly to new or emerging technologies and changes in customer requirements, for example by offering a SaaS-based product that competes with our on-premise products or our SaaS product, Tableau Online, or devote greater resources to the development, promotion and sale of their products than we do. Moreover, many of these competitors are bundling their analytics products into larger deals or maintenance renewals, often at significant discounts. Increased competition may lead to price cuts, alternative pricing structures or the introduction of products available for free or a nominal price, fewer customer orders, reduced gross margins, longer sales cycles and loss of market share. We may not be able to compete successfully against current and future competitors, and our business, results of operations and financial condition will be harmed if we fail to meet these competitive pressures. Our ability to compete successfully in our market depends on a number of factors, both within and outside of our control. Some of these factors include ease and speed of product deployment and use, discovery and visualization capabilities, analytical and statistical capabilities, performance and scalability, the quality and reliability of our customer service and support, total cost of ownership, return on investment and brand recognition. Any failure by us to compete successfully in any one of these or other areas may reduce the demand for our products, as well as adversely affect our business, results of operations and financial condition.

Moreover, current and future competitors may also make strategic acquisitions or establish cooperative relationships among themselves or with others. By doing so, these competitors may increase their ability to meet the needs of our customers or potential customers. In addition, our current or prospective indirect sales channel partners may establish

cooperative relationships with our current or future competitors. These relationships may

limit our ability to sell or certify our products through specific distributors, technology providers, database companies and distribution channels and allow our competitors to rapidly gain significant market share. These developments could limit our ability to obtain revenues from existing and new customers and to maintain maintenance and support revenues from our existing and new customers. If we are unable to compete successfully against current and future competitors, our business, results of operations and financial condition would be harmed.

Our success is highly dependent on our ability to further penetrate the existing market for business analytics software as well as the growth and expansion of that market.

Although the overall market for business analytics software is well-established, the market for business analytics software like ours is relatively new, rapidly evolving and unproven. Our future success will depend in large part on our ability to further penetrate the existing market for business analytics software, as well as the continued growth and expansion of what we believe to be an emerging market for analytics solutions that are faster, easier to adopt, easier to use and more focused on self-service capabilities. It is difficult to predict customer adoption and renewal rates, customer demand for our products, the size, growth rate and expansion of these markets, the entry of competitive products or the success of existing competitive products. Our ability to further penetrate the existing market and any expansion of the emerging market depends on a number of factors, including the cost, performance and perceived value associated with our products, as well as customers' willingness to adopt a different approach to data analysis. Furthermore, many potential customers have made significant investments in legacy business analytics software systems and may be unwilling to invest in new software. If we are unable to further penetrate the existing market for business analytics software, the emerging market for self-service analytics solutions fails to grow or expand, or either of these markets decreases in size, our business, results of operations and financial condition would be adversely affected.

Our future quarterly results of operations may fluctuate significantly due to a wide range of factors, which makes our future results difficult to predict.

Our revenues and results of operations could vary significantly from quarter to quarter as a result of various factors, some of which are outside of our control, such as:

the timing of satisfying revenue recognition criteria, particularly with regard to large transactions, as well as the transition of large perpetual license transactions to subscription and term based enterprise license agreements; the expansion of our customer base;

the renewal of maintenance agreements with, and sales of additional products to, existing customers;

seasonal variations in our sales, which have generally historically been highest in the fourth quarter of a calendar year and lowest in the first quarter;

the size, timing and terms of our perpetual license sales to both existing and new customers;

increasing customer demand and adoption of our term based and subscription license products and services with ratable revenue;

changes in the mix of term and subscription license sales versus perpetual license sales;

the mix of direct sales versus sales through our indirect sales channels;

the introduction of products and product enhancements by existing competitors or new entrants into our market and changes in pricing for products offered by us or our competitors;

customers delaying purchasing decisions in anticipation of new products or product enhancements by us or our competitors or otherwise;

changes in customers' budgets;

eustomer acceptance of and willingness to pay for new versions of our products;

seasonal variations related to sales and marketing and other activities, such as expenses related to our annual customer conferences; and

general economic and political conditions, both domestically and internationally, as well as economic conditions specifically affecting industries in which our customers operate.

Additional factors include:

costs related to the hiring, training and maintenance of our direct sales force;

the timing and growth of our business, in particular through our hiring of new employees and international expansion;

our ability to control costs, including our operating expenses; and fluctuations in our effective tax rate.

Any one of these or other factors discussed elsewhere in this report may result in fluctuations in our revenues and operating results, meaning that quarter-to-quarter comparisons of our revenues, results of operations and cash flows may not necessarily be indicative of our future performance.

We may not be able to accurately predict our future revenues or results of operations. For example, a large percentage of the revenues we recognize each quarter has been attributable to sales made in the last month of that same quarter. Our license revenues, which are primarily attributable to perpetual licenses, in particular can be impacted by short-term shifts in customer demand and spending on licenses for our products. As a result, our ability to forecast revenues on a quarterly or longer-term basis is limited. In addition, we base our current and future expense levels on our operating plans and sales forecasts, and our operating expenses are expected to be relatively fixed in the short term. Accordingly, we may not be able to reduce our costs sufficiently to compensate for an unexpected shortfall in revenues, and even a small shortfall in revenues could disproportionately and adversely affect our financial results for that quarter. The variability and unpredictability of these and other factors could result in our failing to meet or exceed financial expectations for a given period.

If we are unable to attract new customers and expand sales to existing customers, both domestically and internationally, our growth could be slower than we expect and our business may be harmed.

Our future growth depends in part upon increasing our customer base. Our ability to achieve growth in revenues in the future will depend, in large part, upon the effectiveness of our marketing efforts, both domestically and internationally, and our ability to attract new customers. This may be particularly challenging where an organization has already invested substantial personnel and financial resources to integrate traditional business intelligence products into its business, as such organization may be reluctant or unwilling to invest in a new product. If we fail to attract new customers and maintain and expand those customer relationships, our revenues will grow more slowly than expected and our business will be harmed.

Our future growth also depends upon expanding sales of our products to and renewing license and maintenance agreements with existing customers and their organizations. If our customers do not purchase additional licenses or capabilities, our revenues may grow more slowly than expected, may not grow at all or may decline. Additionally, increasing incremental sales to our current customer base requires increasingly sophisticated and costly sales efforts that are targeted at senior management. There can be no assurance that our efforts would result in increased sales to existing customers ("upsells") and additional revenues. If our efforts to upsell to our customers are not successful, our business would suffer. Moreover, while most of our software is licensed and sold under perpetual license agreements, we also enter into term license agreements with some of our customers and offer a SaaS-based product, Tableau Online, which is sold on a subscription basis. Due to the differences in revenue recognition principles, applied to perpetual versus term or subscription license sales, shifts in the mix of term and subscription licenses could produce significant variation in the revenue we recognize in a given period. In addition, all of our maintenance and support agreements are sold on a term basis. In order for us to grow our revenues and increase profitability, it is important that our existing customers renew their maintenance and support agreements and their term licenses, if applicable, when the initial contract term expires. Our customers have no obligation to renew their term licenses or maintenance and support contracts with us after the initial terms have expired. Our customers' renewal rates may decline or fluctuate as a result of a number of factors, including their satisfaction or dissatisfaction with our software or professional services, our pricing or pricing structure, the pricing or capabilities of products or services offered by our competitors, the effects of economic conditions, or reductions in our customers' spending levels. If our customers do not renew their agreements with us, or renew on terms less favorable to us, our revenues may decline.

We derive substantially all of our revenues from a limited number of software products.

We currently derive and expect to continue to derive substantially all of our revenues from our Tableau Desktop, Tableau Server and Tableau Online software products. As such, the continued growth in market demand of these software products is critical to our continued success. Demand for our software is affected by a number of factors, including continued market acceptance of our products, the timing of development and release of new products by our competitors, price changes by us or by our competitors, technological change, growth or contraction in the traditional and expanding business analytics market and general economic conditions and trends. If we are unable to continue to meet customer demands or to achieve more widespread market acceptance of our software, our business, results of

operations, financial condition and growth prospects will be materially and adversely affected.

Table of Contents

Our success depends on increasing the number and value of enterprise sales transactions, which typically involve a longer sales cycle, greater deployment challenges and additional support and services than sales to individual purchasers of our products.

Growth in our revenues and profitability depends in part on our ability to complete more and larger enterprise sales transactions. During the six months ended June 30, 2016, we closed 600 sales transactions greater than \$100,000 compared to 482 sales transactions greater than \$100,000 in the six months ended June 30, 2015, representing a 24% increase in the number of transactions. These larger transactions may involve significant customer negotiation and are typically completed near the end of the quarter. Enterprise customers may undertake a significant evaluation process, which can last from several months to a year or longer. For example, in recent periods, excluding renewals, our transactions over \$100,000 have generally taken over three months to close. Any individual transaction may take substantially longer than three months to close. If our sales cycle were to lengthen in this manner, events may occur during this period that affect the size or timing of a purchase or even cause cancellations, which may lead to greater unpredictability in our business and results of operations. We will spend substantial time, effort and money on enterprise sales efforts without any assurance that our efforts will produce any sales.

We may also face unexpected deployment challenges with enterprise customers or more complicated installations of our software platform. It may be difficult to deploy our software platform if the customer has unexpected database, hardware or software technology issues. Additional deployment complexities may occur if a customer hires a third party to deploy or implement our products or if one of our indirect sales channel partners leads the implementation of our products. In addition, enterprise customers may demand more configuration and integration services, which increase our upfront investment in sales and deployment efforts, with no guarantee that these customers will increase the scope of their use. As a result of these factors, we must devote a significant amount of sales support and professional services resources to individual customers, increasing the cost and time required to complete sales. Any difficulties or delays in the initial implementation, configuration or integration of our products could cause customers to reject our software or lead to the delay in or failure to obtain future orders which would harm our business, results of operations and financial condition.

If our new products and product enhancements do not achieve sufficient market acceptance, our results of operations and competitive position will suffer.

We spend substantial amounts of time and money to research and develop new software and enhanced versions of our existing software to incorporate additional features, improve functionality, function in concert with new technologies or changes to existing technologies and allow our customers to analyze a wide range of data sources. When we develop a new product or an enhanced version of an existing product, we typically incur expenses and expend resources upfront to market, promote and sell the new offering. Therefore, when we develop and introduce new or enhanced products, they must achieve high levels of market acceptance in order to justify the amount of our investment in developing and bringing them to market.

Further, we may make changes to our software that our customers do not find useful. We may also discontinue certain features, begin to charge for certain features that are currently free or increase fees for any of our features or usage of our software. We may also face unexpected problems or challenges in connection with new product or feature introductions.

Our new products or product enhancements and changes to our existing software could fail to attain sufficient market acceptance for many reasons, including:

failure to predict market demand accurately in terms of software functionality and capability or to supply software that meets this demand in a timely fashion;

•nability to operate effectively with the technologies, systems or applications of our existing or potential customers; elefects, errors or failures;

- negative publicity about their performance or effectiveness;
- delays in releasing our new software or enhancements to our existing software to the market;
- the introduction or anticipated introduction of competing products by our competitors;
- an ineffective sales force;
- poor business conditions for our end-customers, causing them to delay purchases; and

the reluctance of customers to purchase software incorporating open source software. In addition, because our products are designed to operate on and with a variety of systems, we will need to continuously modify and enhance our products to keep pace with changes in technology. We may not be successful in either developing these modifications and enhancements or in bringing them to market in a timely fashion.

If our new software or enhancements and changes do not achieve adequate acceptance in the market, our competitive position will be impaired, and our revenues could decline. The adverse effect on our results of operations may be particularly acute because of the significant research, development, marketing, sales and other expenses we will have incurred in connection with the new software or enhancements.

We are dependent on the continued services and performance of our senior management and other key personnel, the loss of any of whom could adversely affect our business.

Our future success depends in large part on the continued contributions of our senior management and other key personnel. In particular, the leadership of key management personnel is critical to the successful management of our company, the development of our products and our strategic direction. We do not maintain "key person" insurance for any member of our senior management team or any of our other key employees. Our senior management and key personnel are all employed on an at-will basis, which means that they could terminate their employment with us at any time, for any reason and without notice. The loss of any of our key management personnel could significantly delay or prevent the achievement of our development and strategic objectives and adversely affect our business.

Our growth depends on being able to expand our direct sales force successfully.

In order to increase our revenues and profitability, we must increase the size of our direct sales force, both in the United States and internationally, to generate additional revenues from new and existing customers. We intend to further increase our number of direct sales professionals.

We believe that there is significant competition for sales personnel with the skills and technical knowledge that we require. Our ability to achieve revenue growth will depend, in large part, on our success in recruiting, training and retaining sufficient numbers of direct sales personnel to support our growth. New hires require significant training and may take significant time before they achieve full productivity. Our recent hires and planned hires may not become productive as quickly as we expect, and we may be unable to hire or retain sufficient numbers of qualified individuals in the markets where we do business or plan to do business. In addition, as we continue to grow, a large percentage of our sales force will be new to our company and our products, which may adversely affect our sales if we cannot train our sales force quickly or effectively. Attrition rates may increase and we may face integration challenges as we continue to seek to aggressively expand our sales force. If we are unable to hire and train sufficient numbers of effective sales personnel, or the sales personnel are not successful in obtaining new customers or increasing sales to our existing customer base, our business will be adversely affected.

If we cannot maintain our corporate culture as we grow, we could lose the innovation, teamwork, passion and focus on execution that we believe contribute to our success, and our business may be harmed.

We believe that our corporate culture has been a critical component to our success. We have invested substantial time and resources in building our team. As we grow and mature as a public company, we may find it difficult to maintain our corporate culture. Any failure to preserve our culture could negatively affect our future success, including our ability to recruit and retain personnel and effectively focus on and pursue our corporate objectives.

Real or perceived errors, failures or bugs in our software could adversely affect our results of operations and growth prospects.

Because our software is complex, undetected errors, failures or bugs may occur, especially when new versions or updates are released. Our software is often installed and used in large-scale computing environments with different operating systems, system management software and equipment and networking configurations, which may cause errors or failures of our software or other aspects of the computing environment into which it is deployed. In addition, deployment of our software into computing environments may expose undetected errors, compatibility issues, failures or bugs in our software. Despite testing by us, errors, failures or bugs may not be found in our software until it is released to our customers. Moreover, our customers could incorrectly implement or inadvertently misuse our software, which could result in customer dissatisfaction and adversely impact the perceived utility of our products as well as our brand. Any of these real or perceived errors, compatibility issues, failures or bugs in our software could result in negative publicity, reputational harm, loss of or delay in market acceptance of our software, loss of competitive position or claims by customers for losses sustained by them. In such an event, we may be required, or may choose, for customer relations or other reasons, to expend additional resources in order to help correct the problem. Alleviating any of these problems could require significant expenditures of our capital and other resources and could

cause interruptions, delays or cessation of our licensing, which could cause us to lose existing or potential customers and could adversely affect our results of operations and growth prospects.

Interruptions or performance problems, including any caused by cyber-attacks or associated with our technology and infrastructure, may adversely affect our business and results of operations.

We have in the past experienced, and may in the future experience, performance issues due to a variety of factors, including infrastructure changes, human or software errors, website or third-party hosting disruptions or capacity constraints due to a number of potential causes including technical failures, cyber-attacks, security vulnerabilities, natural disasters or fraud. If our security is compromised, our website is unavailable or our users are unable to download our software within a reasonable amount of time or at all, our business could be negatively affected.

Moreover, if our security measures, products or services are subject to cyber-attacks that degrade or deny the ability of users to access our website, Tableau Online, or other products or services, our products or services may be perceived as unsecure and we may incur significant legal and financial exposure. In particular, our cloud-based products, Tableau Online and Tableau Public, may be especially vulnerable to interruptions, performance problems or cyber-attacks. In some instances, we may not be able to identify the cause or causes of these performance problems within an acceptable period of time. These cloud-based products are hosted at third-party data centers that are not under our direct control. If these data centers were to be damaged or suffer disruption, our ability to provide these products to our customers could be impaired and our reputation could be harmed.

In addition, it may become increasingly difficult to maintain and improve our website performance, especially during peak usage times and as our software becomes more complex and our user traffic increases. Adverse consequences could include unanticipated system disruptions, slower response times, degradation in level of customer support, and impaired quality of users' experiences, and could result in customer dissatisfaction and the loss of existing customers. We expect to continue to make significant investments to maintain and improve website performance and security and to enable rapid and secure releases of new features and applications for our software. To the extent that we do not effectively address capacity constraints, upgrade our systems as needed and continually develop our technology and network architecture to accommodate actual and anticipated changes in technology, our business and results of operations may be adversely affected.

We also rely on SaaS technologies from third parties in order to operate critical functions of our business, including financial management services from NetSuite Inc. and customer relationship management services from Salesforce. If these services become unavailable due to extended outages or interruptions, security vulnerabilities or cyber-attacks, or because they are no longer available on commercially reasonably terms or prices, our expenses could increase, our ability to manage these critical functions could be interrupted and our processes for managing sales of our software and supporting our customers could be impaired until equivalent services, if available, are identified, obtained and implemented, all of which could adversely affect our business.

Breaches in our security, cyber-attacks or other cyber-risks could expose us to significant liability and cause our business and reputation to suffer.

Our operations involve transmission and processing of our customers' confidential, proprietary and sensitive information including, in some cases, personally identifiable information and credit card information. We have legal and contractual obligations to protect the confidentiality and appropriate use of customer data. Despite our security measures, our information technology and infrastructure may be vulnerable to attacks as a result of third party action, employee error or misconduct. Security risks, including but not limited to, unauthorized use or disclosure of customer data, theft of proprietary information, denial of service attacks, loss or corruption of customer data, and computer hacking attacks or other cyber-attacks, could expose us to substantial litigation expenses and damages, indemnity and other contractual obligations, government fines and penalties, mitigation expenses and other liabilities. Because techniques used to obtain unauthorized access or to sabotage systems change frequently and generally are not recognized until successfully launched against a target, we may be unable to anticipate these techniques or to implement adequate preventative measures. If an actual or perceived breach of our security occurs, the market perception of the effectiveness of our security measures could be harmed, we could lose potential sales and existing customers, our ability to operate our business could be impaired, and we may incur significant liabilities.

Our failure to adequately protect personal information could have a material adverse effect on our business. A wide variety of local, state, national and international laws, directives and regulations apply to the collection, use, retention, protection, disclosure, transfer and other processing of personal data. These data protection and privacy-related laws and regulations continue to evolve and may result in ever-increasing regulatory and public scrutiny and escalating levels of enforcement and sanctions and increased costs of compliance. Our failure to comply with applicable laws and regulations, or to protect such data, could result in enforcement action against us, including fines, imprisonment of company officials and public censure, claims for damages by end-customers and other affected individuals, damage to our reputation and loss of goodwill (both in relation to existing end-customers and prospective end-customers), any of which could have a material adverse effect on our operations, financial performance and business. Changing definitions of personal data and personal information, within the European Union, the United States and elsewhere, especially relating to classification of IP addresses, machine identification, location data, and other information, may limit or inhibit our ability to operate or expand our business, including limiting strategic partnerships that may involve the sharing of data.

Our products use third-party software and services that may be difficult to replace or cause errors or failures of our products that could lead to a loss of customers or harm to our reputation and our operating results.

We license third-party software and depend on services from various third parties for use in our products. In the future, this software or these services may not be available to us on commercially reasonable terms, or at all. Any loss of the right to use any of the software or services could result in decreased functionality of our products until equivalent technology is either developed by us or, if available from another provider, is identified, obtained and integrated, which could harm our business. In addition, any errors or defects in or failures of the third-party software or services could result in errors or defects in our products or cause our products to fail, which could harm our business and be costly to correct. Many of these providers attempt to impose limitations on their liability for such errors, defects or failures, and if enforceable, we may have additional liability to our customers or third-party providers that could harm our reputation and increase our operating costs.

We will need to maintain our relationships with third-party software and service providers and to obtain software and services from such providers that do not contain any errors or defects. Any failure to do so could adversely impact our ability to deliver effective products to our customers and could harm our operating results.

If customers demand products that provide business analytics via a SaaS business model, our business could be adversely affected.

We believe that companies have begun to expect that key software be provided through a SaaS model. We anticipate using our current cash or future cash flows to fund further development of our Tableau Online product, and we may encounter difficulties that cause our costs to exceed our current expectations. Moreover, as demand increases, we will need to make additional investments in related infrastructure such as server farms, data centers, network bandwidth and technical operations personnel. All of these investments could negatively affect our operating results. Even if we make these investments, we may be unsuccessful in achieving significant market acceptance of this product. Moreover, sales of a potential future SaaS offering by our competitors could adversely affect sales of all of our existing products. In addition, increasing sales of our SaaS offering could cannibalize license sales of our on-premise desktop and server products to our existing and prospective customers, which could negatively impact our overall sales growth. The migration of our customers to a SaaS model would also change the manner in which we recognize revenue, which could adversely affect our operating results and business operations.

Our success depends on our ability to maintain and expand our indirect sales channels.

Historically, we have used indirect sales channel partners, such as original equipment manufacturers, technology partners, systems integrators and resellers, to a limited degree. Indirect sales channel partners are becoming an increasingly important aspect of our business, particularly with regard to enterprise and international sales. Our future growth in revenues and profitability depends in part on our ability to identify, establish and retain successful channel partner relationships in the United States and internationally, which will take significant time and resources and involve significant risk.

We cannot be certain that we will be able to identify suitable indirect sales channel partners. To the extent we do identify such partners, we will need to negotiate the terms of a commercial agreement with them under which the

partner would distribute our products. We cannot be certain that we will be able to negotiate commercially-attractive terms with any channel partner, if at all. In addition, all channel partners must be trained to distribute our

Table of Contents

products. In order to develop and expand our distribution channel, we must develop and improve our processes for channel partner introduction and training.

We also cannot be certain that we will be able to maintain successful relationships with any channel partners. These channel partners may not have an exclusive relationship with us and may offer customers the products of several different companies, including products that compete with ours. With or without an exclusive relationship, we cannot be certain that they will prioritize or provide adequate resources for selling our products. A lack of support by any of our channel partners may harm our ability to develop, market, sell or support our products, as well as harm our brand. There can be no assurance that our channel partners will comply with the terms of our commercial agreements with them or will continue to work with us when our commercial agreements with them expire or are up for renewal. If we are unable to maintain our relationships with these channel partners, or these channel partners fail to live up to their contractual obligations, our business, results of operations and financial condition could be harmed.

Our long-term growth depends in part on being able to expand internationally on a profitable basis.

Historically, we have generated a substantial majority of our revenues from customers inside the United States and Canada. For example, approximately 72% of our total revenues in the six months ended June 30, 2016 was derived from sales within the United States and Canada. We plan to continue to expand our international operations as part of our growth strategy. Our international operations subject us to a variety of risks and challenges, including: increased management, travel, infrastructure, legal compliance and regulation costs associated with having multiple international operations;

management communication and integration problems resulting from geographic dispersion and language and cultural differences;

sales and customer service challenges associated with operating in different countries;

increased reliance on indirect sales channel partners outside the United States;

longer payment cycles and difficulties in collecting accounts receivable or satisfying revenue recognition criteria, especially in emerging markets;

increased financial accounting and reporting burdens and complexities;

general economic or political conditions in each country or region;

economic uncertainty around the world and adverse effects arising from economic interdependencies across countries and regions;

uncertainty around how the United Kingdom's vote to exit the European Union, commonly referred to as "Brexit," will impact the United Kingdom's access to the European Union Single Market, the related regulatory environment, the global economy and the resulting impact on our business;

compliance with foreign laws and regulations and the risks and costs of non-compliance with such laws and regulations;

compliance with laws and regulations for foreign operations, including the U.S. Foreign Corrupt Practices Act, the U.K. Bribery Act, import and export control laws, tariffs, trade barriers, economic sanctions and other regulatory or contractual limitations on our ability to sell our software in certain foreign markets and the risks and costs of non-compliance;

heightened risks of unfair or corrupt business practices in certain geographies and of improper or fraudulent sales arrangements that may impact financial results and result in restatements of financial statements and irregularities in financial statements;

fluctuations in currency exchange rates and related effects on our results of operations;

difficulties in transferring or, if we determine to do so, repatriating funds from or converting currencies in certain countries;

the need for localized software and licensing programs;

reduced protection for intellectual property rights in certain countries and practical difficulties and costs of enforcing rights abroad; and

compliance with the laws of numerous foreign taxing jurisdictions and overlapping of different tax regimes. Any of these risks could adversely affect our international operations, reduce our international revenues or increase our operating costs, adversely affecting our business, results of operations and financial condition and growth

prospects.

For example, compliance with laws and regulations applicable to our international operations increases our cost of doing business in foreign jurisdictions. We may be unable to keep current with changes in government requirements as they change from time to time. Failure to comply with these regulations could have adverse effects

on our business. In addition, in many foreign countries it is common for others to engage in business practices that are prohibited by our internal policies and procedures or U.S. laws and regulations applicable to us. As we grow, we continue to implement compliance procedures designed to prevent violations of these laws and regulations. There can be no assurance that all of our employees, contractors, indirect sales channel partners and agents will comply with the formal policies we will implement, or applicable laws and regulations. Violations of laws or key control policies by our employees, contractors, channel partners or agents could result in delays in revenue recognition, financial reporting misstatements, fines, penalties, or the prohibition of the importation or exportation of our software and services and could have a material adverse effect on our business and results of operations.

We are obligated to develop and maintain proper and effective internal control over financial reporting. These internal controls may not be determined to be effective, which may adversely affect investor confidence in our company and, as a result, the value of our Class A common stock.

We are required, pursuant to Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, to furnish a report by management on, among other things, the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting on an annual basis. This assessment includes disclosure of any material weaknesses identified by our management in our internal control over financial reporting. We are also required to have our independent registered public accounting firm issue an opinion on the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting on an annual basis. During the evaluation and testing process, if we identify one or more material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting, we will be unable to assert that our internal control over financial reporting is effective.

If we are unable to assert that our internal control over financial reporting is effective, or if our independent registered public accounting firm is unable to express an opinion on the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting, we could lose investor confidence in the accuracy and completeness of our financial reports, which could cause the price of our common stock to decline, and we may be subject to investigation or sanctions by the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC").

Our business is highly dependent upon our brand recognition and reputation, and the failure to maintain or enhance our brand recognition or reputation would likely adversely affect our business and results of operations.

We believe that maintaining and enhancing the Tableau brand identity and our reputation are critical to our relationships with our customers and channel partners and to our ability to attract new customers and channel partners. We also believe that the importance of our brand recognition and reputation will continue to increase as competition in our market continues to develop. Our success in this area will depend on a wide range of factors, some of which are beyond our control, including the following:

the efficacy of our marketing efforts;

our ability to continue to offer high-quality, innovative and error- and bug-free products;

our ability to retain existing customers and obtain new customers;

our ability to maintain high customer satisfaction;

the quality and perceived value of our products;

our ability to successfully differentiate our products from those of our competitors;

actions of our competitors and other third parties;

our ability to provide customer support and professional services;

any misuse or perceived misuse of our products;

positive or negative publicity;

interruptions, delays or attacks on our website; and

4itigation- or regulatory-related developments.

Our brand promotion activities may not be successful or yield increased revenues.

Independent industry analysts often provide reviews of our products, as well as those of our competitors, and perception of our products in the marketplace may be significantly influenced by these reviews. If these reviews are negative, or less positive as compared to those of our competitors' products and services, our brand may be adversely affected.

Furthermore, negative publicity, whether or not justified, relating to events or activities attributed to us, our employees, our partners or others associated with any of these parties, may tarnish our reputation and reduce the value

of our brand. Damage to our reputation and loss of brand equity may reduce demand for our products and have an adverse effect on our business, operating results and financial condition. Moreover, any attempts to rebuild our reputation and restore the value of our brand may be costly and time consuming, and such efforts may not ultimately be successful.

Economic uncertainties or downturns could materially adversely affect our business.

Current or future economic uncertainties or downturns could adversely affect our business and results of operations. Negative conditions in the general economy both in the United States and abroad, including conditions resulting from changes in gross domestic product growth, the continued sovereign debt crisis, potential future government shutdowns, the federal government's failure to raise the debt ceiling, financial and credit market fluctuations, political deadlock, natural catastrophes, warfare and terrorist attacks on the United States, Europe, the Asia Pacific region or elsewhere, could cause a decrease in business investments, including corporate spending on business analytics software in general and negatively affect the rate of growth of our business.

The inability of legislators to pass additional short- or longer-term spending bills could lead to additional shutdowns or other disruptions. In addition, general worldwide economic conditions have experienced a significant downturn and continue to remain unstable, particularly in light of the Brexit referendum. These conditions make it extremely difficult for our customers and us to forecast and plan future business activities accurately, and they could cause our customers to reevaluate their decisions to purchase our products, which could delay and lengthen our sales cycles or result in cancellations of planned purchases. Furthermore, during challenging economic times our customers may tighten their budgets and face issues in gaining timely access to sufficient credit, which could result in an impairment of their ability to make timely payments to us. In turn, we may be required to increase our allowance for doubtful accounts, which would adversely affect our financial results.

To the extent purchases of our software are perceived by customers and potential customers to be discretionary, our revenues may be disproportionately affected by delays or reductions in general information technology spending. Also, customers may choose to develop in-house software as an alternative to using our products. Moreover, competitors may respond to market conditions by lowering prices and attempting to lure away our customers. In addition, the increased pace of consolidation in certain industries may result in reduced overall spending on our software.

We cannot predict the timing, strength or duration of any economic slowdown, instability or recovery, generally or within any particular industry. If the economic conditions of the general economy or industries in which we operate do not improve, or worsen from present levels, our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows could be adversely affected.

If currency exchange rates fluctuate substantially in the future, the results of our operations, which are reported in U.S. dollars, could be adversely affected.

As we continue to expand our international operations, we become more exposed to the effects of fluctuations in currency exchange rates. Although we expect an increasing number of sales contracts to be denominated in currencies other than the U.S. dollar in the future, the majority of our sales contracts have historically been denominated in U.S. dollars, and therefore most of our revenues have not been subject to foreign currency risk. However, a strengthening of the U.S. dollar could increase the real cost of our software to our customers outside of the United States, which could adversely affect our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows. For example, the Brexit referendum has caused significant volatility in global stock markets and currency exchange rate fluctuations, resulting in the strengthening of the U.S. dollar against many foreign currencies. In addition, we incur expenses for employee compensation and other operating expenses at our non-U.S. locations in the local currency. Fluctuations in the exchange rates between the U.S. dollar and other currencies could result in the dollar equivalent of such expenses being higher. This could have a negative impact on our reported results of operations. Although we may in the future decide to undertake foreign exchange hedging transactions to cover a portion of our foreign currency exchange exposure, we currently do not hedge our exposure to foreign currency exchange risks.

Failure to protect our intellectual property rights could adversely affect our business.

Our success depends, in part, on our ability to protect proprietary methods and technologies that we develop or license under patent and other intellectual property laws of the United States, so that we can prevent others from using our inventions and proprietary information. If we fail to protect our intellectual property rights adequately, our competitors might gain access to our technology, and our business might be adversely affected. However, defending our intellectual property rights might entail significant expenses. Any of our patent rights, copyrights, trademarks or other intellectual property rights may be challenged by others, weakened or invalidated through administrative process

or litigation.

As of June 30, 2016, we had 17 issued U.S. patents covering our technology and 39 patent applications pending for examination in the United States. The patents that we own or license from others (including those that

have issued or may issue in the future) may not provide us with any competitive advantages or may be challenged by third parties, and our patent applications may never be granted.

Additionally, the process of obtaining patent protection is expensive and time-consuming, and we may not be able to prosecute all necessary or desirable patent applications at a reasonable cost or in a timely manner. Even if issued, there can be no assurance that these patents will adequately protect our intellectual property, as the legal standards relating to the validity, enforceability and scope of protection of patent and other intellectual property rights are uncertain. Any patents that are issued may subsequently be invalidated or otherwise limited, allowing other companies to develop offerings that compete with ours, which could adversely affect our competitive business position, business prospects and financial condition. In addition, issuance of a patent does not guarantee that we have a right to practice the patented invention. Patent applications in the United States are typically not published until 18 months after filing or, in some cases, not at all, and publications of discoveries in industry-related literature lag behind actual discoveries. We cannot be certain that third parties do not have blocking patents that could be used to prevent us from marketing or practicing our patented software or technology.

Effective patent, trademark, copyright and trade secret protection may not be available to us in every country in which our software is available. The laws of some foreign countries may not be as protective of intellectual property rights as those in the United States (in particular, some foreign jurisdictions do not permit patent protection for software), and mechanisms for enforcement of intellectual property rights may be inadequate. Additional uncertainty may result from changes to intellectual property legislation enacted in the United States, including the recent America Invents Act, and other national governments and from interpretations of the intellectual property laws of the United States and other countries by applicable courts and agencies. Accordingly, despite our efforts, we may be unable to prevent third parties from infringing upon or misappropriating our intellectual property.

We rely in part on trade secrets, proprietary know-how and other confidential information to maintain our competitive position. Although we endeavor to enter into non-disclosure agreements with our employees, licensees and others who may have access to this information, we cannot assure you that these agreements or other steps we have taken will prevent unauthorized use, disclosure or reverse engineering of our technology. Moreover, third parties may independently develop technologies or products that compete with ours, and we may be unable to prevent this competition.

We might be required to spend significant resources to monitor and protect our intellectual property rights. We may initiate claims or litigation against third parties for infringement of our proprietary rights or to establish the validity of our proprietary rights. Litigation also puts our patents at risk of being invalidated or interpreted narrowly and our patent applications at risk of not issuing. Additionally, we may provoke third parties to assert counterclaims against us. We may not prevail in any lawsuits that we initiate, and the damages or other remedies awarded, if any, may not be commercially viable. Any litigation, whether or not resolved in our favor, could result in significant expense to us and divert the efforts of our technical and management personnel, which may adversely affect our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

We may be subject to intellectual property rights claims by third parties, which are extremely costly to defend, could require us to pay significant damages and could limit our ability to use certain technologies.

Companies in the software and technology industries, including some of our current and potential competitors, own large numbers of patents, copyrights, trademarks and trade secrets and frequently enter into litigation based on allegations of infringement or other violations of intellectual property rights. In addition, many of these companies have the capability to dedicate substantially greater resources to enforce their intellectual property rights and to defend claims that may be brought against them. The litigation may involve patent holding companies or other adverse patent owners that have no relevant product revenues and against which our patents may therefore provide little or no deterrence. We have received, and may in the future receive, notices that claim we have misappropriated, misused, or infringed other parties' intellectual property rights, and, to the extent we gain greater market visibility, we face a higher risk of being the subject of intellectual property infringement claims, which is not uncommon with respect to the business analytics software market.

There may be third-party intellectual property rights, including issued or pending patents that cover significant aspects of our technologies or business methods. Any intellectual property claims, with or without merit, could be very

time-consuming, could be expensive to settle or litigate and could divert our management's attention and other resources. These claims could also subject us to significant liability for damages, potentially including treble damages if we are found to have willfully infringed patents or copyrights. These claims could also result in our having to stop using technology found to be in violation of a third party's rights. We might be required to seek a license for the intellectual property, which may not be available on reasonable terms or at all. Even if a license were

available, we could be required to pay significant royalties, which would increase our operating expenses. As a result, we may be required to develop alternative non-infringing technology, which could require significant effort and expense. If we cannot license or develop technology for any infringing aspect of our business, we would be forced to limit or stop sales of our software and may be unable to compete effectively. Any of these results would adversely affect our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

Our use of open source software could negatively affect our ability to sell our software and subject us to possible litigation.

We use open source software in our software and expect to continue to use open source software in the future. We may face claims from others claiming ownership of, or seeking to enforce the license terms applicable to such open source software, including by demanding release of the open source software, derivative works or our proprietary source code that was developed using such software. These claims could also result in litigation, require us to purchase a costly license or require us to devote additional research and development resources to change our software, any of which would have a negative effect on our business and results of operations. In addition, if the license terms for the open source code change, we may be forced to re-engineer our software or incur additional costs. Finally, we cannot assure you that we have not incorporated open source software into our software in a manner that may subject our proprietary software to an open source license that requires disclosure, to customers or the public, of the source code to such proprietary software. Any such disclosure would have a negative effect on our business and the value of our software.

We may be subject to litigation for a variety of claims, which could adversely affect our results of operations, harm our reputation or otherwise negatively impact our business.

In addition to intellectual property litigation, we may be subject to other claims arising from our normal business activities. These may include claims, suits and proceedings involving labor and employment, wage and hour, commercial, alleged securities laws violations or other investor claims and other matters. The outcome of any litigation, regardless of its merits, is inherently uncertain. Any claims and lawsuits, and the disposition of such claims and lawsuits, could be time-consuming and expensive to resolve, divert management attention and resources and lead to attempts on the part of other parties to pursue similar claims. Any adverse determination related to litigation could require us to change our technology or our business practices, pay monetary damages or enter into royalty or licensing arrangements, which could adversely affect our results of operations and cash flows, harm our reputation or otherwise negatively impact our business.

Our success depends in part on maintaining and increasing our sales to customers in the public sector.

We derive a portion of our revenues from contracts with federal, state, local and foreign governments and agencies, and we believe that the success and growth of our business will continue to depend on our successful procurement of government contracts. Selling to government entities can be highly competitive, expensive and time consuming, often requiring significant upfront time and expense without any assurance that our efforts will produce any sales. Factors that could impede our ability to maintain or increase the amount of revenues derived from government contracts include:

changes in fiscal or contracting policies;

decreases in available government funding;

changes in government programs or applicable requirements;

the adoption of new laws or regulations or changes to existing laws or regulations;

potential delays or changes in the government appropriations or other funding authorization processes;

governments and governmental agencies requiring contractual terms that are unfavorable to us, such as most-favored-nation pricing provisions; and

delays in the payment of our invoices by government payment offices.

The occurrence of any of the foregoing could cause governments and governmental agencies to delay or refrain from purchasing our software in the future or otherwise have an adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

Further, to increase our sales to customers in the public sector, we must comply with laws and regulations relating to the formation, administration, performance and pricing of contracts with the public sector, including U.S. federal, state

and local governmental bodies, which affect how we and our channel partners do business in connection with governmental agencies. These laws and regulations may impose added costs on our business, and failure to comply with these laws and regulations or other applicable requirements, including non-compliance in the past, could lead to claims for damages from our channel partners or government customers, penalties, termination

Table of Contents

of contracts, loss of intellectual property rights and temporary suspension or permanent debarment from government contracting. Any such damages, penalties, disruptions or limitations in our ability to do business with the public sector could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows. Future acquisitions could disrupt our business and adversely affect our results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

We may make acquisitions in the future that could be material to our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows. Our ability as an organization to successfully acquire and integrate technologies or businesses is unproven. Acquisitions involve many risks, including the following:

an acquisition may negatively affect our results of operations, financial condition or cash flows because it may require us to incur charges or assume substantial debt or other liabilities, may cause adverse tax consequences or unfavorable accounting treatment, including potential write- downs of deferred revenues, may expose us to claims and disputes by third parties, including intellectual property claims and disputes, or may not generate sufficient financial return to offset additional costs and expenses related to the acquisition;

we may encounter difficulties or unforeseen expenditures in integrating the business, technologies, products, personnel or operations of any company that we acquire, particularly if key personnel of the acquired company decide not to work for us;

an acquisition may disrupt our ongoing business, divert resources, increase our expenses and distract our management;

an acquisition may result in a delay or reduction of customer purchases for both us and the company we acquired due to customer uncertainty about continuity and effectiveness of service from either company;

we may encounter difficulties in, or may be unable to, successfully sell any acquired products;

an acquisition may involve the entry into geographic or business markets in which we have little or no prior experience or where competitors have stronger market positions;

challenges inherent in effectively managing an increased number of employees in diverse locations;

the potential strain on our financial and managerial controls and reporting systems and procedures;

potential known and unknown liabilities or deficiencies associated with an acquired company that were not identified in advance:

our use of cash to pay for acquisitions would limit other potential uses for our cash and affect our liquidity; if we incur debt to fund such acquisitions, such debt may subject us to material restrictions on our ability to conduct our business as well as financial maintenance covenants;

the risk of impairment charges related to potential write-downs of acquired assets or goodwill in future acquisitions; to the extent that we issue a significant amount of equity or convertible debt securities in connection with future acquisitions, existing stockholders may be diluted and earnings per share may decrease; and

managing the varying intellectual property protection strategies and other activities of an acquired company. We may not succeed in addressing these or other risks or any other problems encountered in connection with the integration of any acquired business. The inability to integrate successfully the business, technologies, products, personnel or operations of any acquired business, or any significant delay in achieving integration, could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

We may require additional capital to fund our business and support our growth, and our inability to generate and obtain such capital on acceptable terms, or at all, could harm our business, operating results, financial condition and prospects.

We intend to continue to make substantial investments to fund our business and support our growth. In addition, we may require additional funds to respond to business challenges, including the need to develop new features or enhance our software, improve our operating infrastructure or acquire or develop complementary businesses and technologies. As a result, we may need to engage in equity or debt financings to provide the funds required for these and other business endeavors. If we raise additional funds through future issuances of equity or convertible debt securities, our existing stockholders could suffer significant dilution, and any new equity securities we issue could have rights, preferences and privileges superior to those of holders of our common stock. Any debt financing that we may secure in the future could involve restrictive covenants relating to our capital raising activities

and other financial and operational matters, which may make it more difficult for us to obtain additional capital and to pursue business opportunities, including potential acquisitions. We may not be able to obtain such additional financing on terms favorable to us, if at all. If we are unable to obtain adequate financing or financing on terms satisfactory to us when we require it, our ability to continue to support our business growth and to respond to business challenges could be significantly impaired, and our business may be adversely affected. In addition, our inability to generate or obtain the financial resources needed may require us to delay, scale back, or eliminate some or all of our operations, which may have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results, financial condition and prospects. Governmental export or import controls could limit our ability to compete in foreign markets and subject us to liability if we violate them.

Our products are subject to U.S. export controls, and we incorporate encryption technology into certain of our products. These products and the underlying technology may be exported only with the required export authorizations, including by license, a license exception or other appropriate government authorizations. U.S. export controls may require submission of an encryption registration, product classification and annual or semi-annual reports. Governmental regulation of encryption technology and regulation of imports or exports of encryption products, or our failure to obtain required import or export authorization for our products, when applicable, could harm our international sales and adversely affect our revenues. Compliance with applicable regulatory requirements regarding the export of our products, including with respect to new releases of our software, may create delays in the introduction of our product releases in international markets, prevent our customers with international operations from deploying our products or, in some cases, prevent the export of our products to some countries altogether. Furthermore, U.S. export control laws and economic sanctions prohibit the shipment of certain products and services to countries, governments and persons targeted by U.S. sanctions. If we fail to comply with export and import regulations and such economic sanctions, we may be fined or other penalties could be imposed, including a denial of certain export privileges. Moreover, any new export or import restrictions, new legislation or shifting approaches in the enforcement or scope of existing regulations, or in the countries, persons or technologies targeted by such regulations, could result in decreased use of our products by, or in our decreased ability to export or sell our products to, existing or potential customers with international operations. Any decreased use of our products or limitation on our ability to export or sell our products would likely adversely affect our business, financial condition and results of operations.

We may have additional tax liabilities, which could harm our business, operating results, financial condition and prospects.

Significant judgments and estimates are required in determining the provision for income taxes and other tax liabilities. Our tax expense may be impacted if our intercompany transactions, which are required to be computed on an arm's-length basis, are challenged and successfully disputed by the taxing authorities. Also, our tax expense could be impacted depending on the applicability of withholding taxes and other indirect taxes on software licenses and related intercompany transactions in certain jurisdictions. In determining the adequacy of income taxes, we assess the likelihood of adverse outcomes that could result if our tax positions were challenged by the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") and other taxing authorities. The taxing authorities in the United States and other countries where we do business regularly examine our income and other tax returns. The ultimate outcome of any tax examination cannot be predicted with certainty. Should the IRS or other taxing authorities assess additional taxes as a result of an examination, we may be required to record charges to our operations.

The enactment of legislation implementing changes in the U.S. taxation of international business activities or the adoption of other tax reform policies could materially impact our financial position and results of operations. Any changes to or the reform of current U.S. tax laws that may be enacted in the future could impact the tax treatment of our foreign earnings. We currently have no accumulated foreign earnings; however, this could change on a go forward basis because of the early stage of our international operations. In addition, due to the expansion of our international business activities, any changes in the U.S. taxation of such activities may increase our worldwide effective tax rate and adversely affect our financial position and results of operations.

Our international operations subject us to potentially adverse tax consequences.

We generally conduct our international operations through wholly-owned subsidiaries, branches and representative offices and report our taxable income in various jurisdictions worldwide based upon our business operations in those jurisdictions. Our corporate structure is aligned with our international operations, with many of our international subsidiaries held by our wholly-owned subsidiary in Ireland, which provides order processing and technical and administrative support to all of our international operations, except for those in Canada and Japan.

Table of Contents

Such corporate structures are subject to complex transfer pricing regulations administered by taxing authorities in various jurisdictions. The relevant taxing authorities may disagree with our determinations as to the income and expenses attributable to specific jurisdictions. If such a disagreement were to occur, and our positions were not sustained, we could be required to pay additional taxes, interest and penalties, resulting in higher effective tax rates, reduced cash flows and lower overall profitability of our operations. Additionally, our future worldwide tax rate and financial position may be affected by changes in the relevant tax laws, interpretation of such tax laws or the influence of certain tax policy efforts of the European Union and the OECD.

Natural or man-made disasters and other similar events may significantly disrupt our business and negatively impact our results of operations and financial condition.

Any of our facilities may be harmed or rendered inoperable by natural or man-made disasters, including earthquakes, tornadoes, hurricanes, wildfires, floods, nuclear disasters, acts of terrorism or other criminal activities, infectious disease outbreaks and power outages, which may render it difficult or impossible for us to operate our business for some period of time. For example, we host our Tableau Online and Tableau Public products from a data center located in the San Francisco Bay Area, a region known for seismic activity. Our facilities would likely be costly to repair or replace, and any such efforts would likely require substantial time. Any disruptions in our operations could negatively impact our business and results of operations and harm our reputation. In addition, we may not carry business insurance or may not carry sufficient business insurance to compensate for losses that may occur. Any such losses or damages could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations and financial condition. In addition, the facilities of significant customers or major strategic partners may be harmed or rendered inoperable by such natural or man-made disasters, which may cause disruptions, difficulties or material adverse effects on our business.

Changes in financial accounting standards may cause adverse and unexpected revenue fluctuations and impact our reported results of operations.

A change in accounting standards or practices could harm our operating results and may even affect our reporting of transactions completed before the change is effective. New accounting pronouncements, such as Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") 2014-09 related to revenue recognition, ASU 2016-02 related to lease accounting and varying interpretations of accounting pronouncements have occurred and may occur in the future. Changes to existing rules or the questioning of current practices may harm our operating results or the way we conduct our business. Risks Related to Ownership of Our Class A Common Stock

Our stock price has been and will likely continue to be volatile or may decline regardless of our operating performance, resulting in the potential for substantial losses for our stockholders.

The trading price for shares of our Class A common stock has been, and is likely to continue to be, volatile for the foreseeable future. For example, since shares of our Class A common stock were sold in our initial public offering in May 2013 at a price of \$31.00 per share, our Class A common stock's daily closing price on the New York Stock Exchange has ranged from \$37.22 to \$128.74 through August 3, 2016. On August 3, 2016, the closing price of our Class A common stock was \$53.20.

The market price of our common stock may fluctuate significantly in response to numerous factors, many of which are beyond our control, including the factors listed below and other factors described in this "Risk Factors" section: actual or anticipated fluctuations in our results of operations;

the financial projections we may provide to the public, any changes in these projections or our failure to meet these projections;

failure of securities analysts to initiate or maintain coverage of our company, changes in financial estimates by any securities analysts who follow our company, or our failure to meet these estimates or the expectations of investors on a quarterly basis;

ratings changes by any securities analysts who follow our company;

announcements by us or our competitors of significant technical innovations, acquisitions, strategic partnerships, joint ventures or capital commitments;

changes in operating performance and stock market valuations of other technology companies generally, or those in our industry in particular;

price and volume fluctuations in the overall stock market, including as a result of trends in the economy as a whole; changes in our board of directors or management;

Table of Contents

sales of large blocks of our common stock, including sales by our executive officers, directors and significant stockholders:

lawsuits threatened or filed against us;

short sales, hedging and other derivative transactions involving our capital stock;

general economic conditions in the United States and abroad; and

other events or factors, including those resulting from war, incidents of terrorism or responses to these events. In addition, stock markets have experienced extreme price and volume fluctuations that have affected and continue to affect the market prices of equity securities of many technology companies. Stock prices of many technology companies have fluctuated in a manner unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of those companies. In the past, stockholders have instituted securities class action litigation following periods of market volatility. If we were to become involved in securities litigation, it could subject us to substantial costs, divert resources and the attention of management from our business and adversely affect our business, results of operations, financial condition and cash flows.

Substantial future sales of shares of our Class A common stock could cause the market price of our Class A common stock to decline.

Sales of a substantial number of shares of our Class A common stock into the public market, or the perception that these sales might occur, could depress the market price of our Class A common stock and could impair our ability to raise capital through the sale of additional equity securities. We are unable to predict the effect that such sales may have on the prevailing market price of our common stock.

In addition, as of June 30, 2016, we had options outstanding that, if fully exercised, would result in the issuance of approximately 5.0 million shares of Class A and Class B common stock. Our Class B common stock converts into Class A common stock on a one-for-one basis. All of the shares of Class A common stock issuable upon the exercise of options (or upon conversion of shares of Class B common stock issued upon the exercise of options) have been registered for public resale under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"). Accordingly, these shares will be able to be freely sold in the public market upon issuance as permitted by any applicable vesting requirements.

Holders of approximately 1.0 million shares of Class A and Class B common stock have rights, subject to some conditions, to require us to file registration statements for the public resale of such shares (in the case of Class B common stock, the Class A common stock issuable upon conversion of such shares) or to include such shares in registration statements that we may file for Tableau or other stockholders.

Future sales and issuances of our capital stock or rights to purchase capital stock could result in dilution of the percentage ownership of our stockholders and could cause our stock price to decline.

We may issue additional securities in the future. Future sales and issuances of our capital stock or rights to purchase our capital stock could result in substantial dilution to our existing stockholders. We may sell Class A common stock, convertible securities and other equity securities in one or more transactions at prices and in a manner as we may determine from time to time. If we sell any such securities in subsequent transactions, investors may be materially diluted. New investors in such subsequent transactions could gain rights, preferences and privileges senior to those of holders of our Class A common stock.

If securities or industry analysts do not publish research or reports about our business, or publish negative reports about our business, our share price and trading volume could decline.

The trading market for our Class A common stock depends in part on the research and reports that securities or industry analysts publish about us or our business, our market and our competitors. We do not have any control over these analysts or their expectations regarding our performance on a quarterly or annual basis. If one or more of the analysts who cover us downgrade our shares or change their opinion of our shares, our share price would likely decline. If we fail to meet one or more of these analysts' published expectations regarding our performance on a quarterly basis, our share price or trading volume could decline. If one or more of these analysts cease coverage of our company or fail to regularly publish reports on us, we could lose visibility in the financial markets, which could cause our share price or trading volume to decline.

The dual class structure of our common stock and the existing ownership of capital stock by our executive officers, directors and their affiliates have the effect of concentrating voting control with our executive officers, directors and their affiliates for the foreseeable future, which will limit the ability of our other investors to influence corporate matters.

Our Class B common stock has ten votes per share and our Class A common stock has one vote per share. As of June 30, 2016, the holders of shares of Class B common stock collectively beneficially owned shares representing approximately 76% of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock. Our executive officers and directors and their affiliates, collectively beneficially owned shares representing a substantial majority of the voting power of our outstanding capital stock as of that date. Consequently, the holders of Class B common stock, including our executive officers and directors and their affiliates, collectively control all matters submitted to our stockholders for approval. This concentrated control limits the ability of our other investors to influence corporate matters for the foreseeable future. For example, these stockholders control elections of directors, amendments of our certificate of incorporation or bylaws, increases to the number of shares available for issuance under our equity incentive plans or adoption of new equity incentive plans, and approval of any merger or sale of assets for the foreseeable future. This control may adversely affect the market price of our Class A common stock.

Future transfers by holders of Class B common stock will generally result in those shares converting to Class A common stock, which will have the effect, over time, of increasing the relative voting power of those holders of Class B common stock who retain their shares in the long-term, which may include our executive officers and directors and their affiliates.

The requirements of being a public company may strain our resources, divert management's attention and affect our ability to attract and retain additional executive management and qualified board members.

As a public company, we are subject to the reporting requirements of the Exchange Act, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act, the Dodd-Frank Act, the listing requirements of the New York Stock Exchange and other applicable securities rules and regulations. Compliance with these rules and regulations has increased our legal and financial compliance costs and will make some activities more difficult, time-consuming or costly and increase demand on our systems and resources. The Exchange Act requires, among other things, that we file annual, quarterly and current reports with respect to our business and results of operations. The Sarbanes-Oxley Act requires, among other things, that we maintain effective disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting. In order to maintain and, if required, improve our disclosure controls and procedures and internal control over financial reporting to meet this standard, significant resources and management oversight may be required. As a result, management's attention may be diverted from other business concerns, which could adversely affect our business and results of operations. Although we have already hired additional employees to comply with these requirements, we may need to hire more employees in the future or engage outside consultants, which will increase our costs and expenses. In addition, changing laws, regulations and standards relating to corporate governance and public disclosure are creating uncertainty for public companies, increasing legal and financial compliance costs and making some activities more time consuming. These laws, regulations and standards are subject to varying interpretations, in many cases due to their lack of specificity, and, as a result, their application in practice may evolve over time as new guidance is provided by regulatory and governing bodies. This could result in continuing uncertainty regarding compliance matters and higher costs necessitated by ongoing revisions to disclosure and governance practices. We intend to invest resources to comply with evolving laws, regulations and standards, and this investment may result in increased general and administrative expenses and a diversion of management's time and attention from revenue-generating activities to compliance activities. If our efforts to comply with new laws, regulations and standards differ from the activities intended by regulatory or governing bodies due to ambiguities related to their application and practice, regulatory authorities may initiate legal proceedings against us and our business may be adversely affected. Being a public company and these new rules and regulations have made it more expensive for us to obtain director and officer liability insurance, and in the future we may be required to accept reduced coverage or incur substantially higher costs to obtain coverage. These factors could also make it more difficult for us to attract and retain qualified members of our board of directors, particularly to serve on our audit committee and compensation committee and qualified executive officers.

As a result of disclosure of information in our filings with the SEC our business and financial condition have become more visible, which we believe may result in threatened or actual litigation, including by competitors and other third parties. If such claims are successful, our business and results of operations could be adversely affected, and even if the claims do not result in litigation or are resolved in our favor, these claims, and the time and

Table of Contents

resources necessary to resolve them, could divert the resources of our management and adversely affect our business and results of operations.

We do not intend to pay dividends for the foreseeable future.

We have never declared or paid any cash dividends on our Class A or Class B common stock and do not intend to pay any cash dividends in the foreseeable future. We anticipate that we will retain all of our future earnings for use in the development of our business and for general corporate purposes. Any determination to pay dividends in the future will be at the discretion of our board of directors. Accordingly, investors must rely on sales of their Class A common stock after price appreciation, which may never occur, as the only way to realize any future gains on their investments. Anti-takeover provisions in our charter documents and under Delaware law could make an acquisition of our company more difficult, limit attempts by our stockholders to replace or remove our current management and limit the market price of our common stock.

Provisions in our certificate of incorporation and bylaws may have the effect of delaying or preventing a change of control or changes in our management. Our amended and restated certificate of incorporation and bylaws include provisions that:

establish a classified board of directors so that not all members of our board of directors are elected at one time; permit the board of directors to establish the number of directors and fill any vacancies and newly-created directorships;

provide that directors may only be removed for cause;

require super-majority voting to amend some provisions in our certificate of incorporation and bylaws; authorize the issuance of "blank check" preferred stock that our board of directors could use to implement a stockholder rights plan;

eliminate the ability of our stockholders to call special meetings of stockholders;

prohibit stockholder action by written consent, which requires all stockholder actions to be taken at a meeting of our stockholders;

provide that the board of directors is expressly authorized to make, alter or repeal our bylaws; and establish advance notice requirements for nominations for election to our board of directors or for proposing matters that can be acted upon by stockholders at annual stockholder meetings.

These provisions may frustrate or prevent any attempts by our stockholders to replace or remove our current management by making it more difficult for stockholders to replace members of our board of directors, which is responsible for appointing the members of our management. In addition, because we are incorporated in Delaware, we are governed by the provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, which generally prohibits a Delaware corporation from engaging in any of a broad range of business combinations with any holder of at least 15% of our capital stock for a period of three years following the date on which the stockholder became a 15% stockholder.

ITEM 2. UNREGISTERED SALE OF SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

Sales of Unregistered Securities

None

Use of Proceeds from Public Offering of Common Stock

On May 16, 2013, our registration statement on Form S-1 (File No. 333-188660) was declared effective by the SEC for our initial public offering, and the offering closed on May 22, 2013. The aggregate offering price for shares sold in the offering was approximately \$292.3 million. We did not receive any proceeds from the sale of shares by the selling stockholders. We raised approximately \$177.0 million in net proceeds from the offering, after deducting underwriter discounts and commissions of approximately \$20.5 million and other offering expenses of approximately \$2.6 million.

There has been no material change in the planned use of proceeds from our offering as described in our final prospectus filed with the SEC pursuant to Rule 424(b) under the Securities Act on May 20, 2013. Pending the uses described, we have invested the net proceeds in short-term, investment-grade interest-bearing securities such as money market funds.

| ITEM 6. | EXHIBITS |
|-------------------|---|
| Exhibits | |
| Exhibit Number | Description |
| 3.1(1) | Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Tableau Software, Inc. |
| 3.2(2) | Amended and Restated Bylaws of Tableau Software, Inc. |
| 10.1(3) | Tableau Software, Inc. 2013 Equity Incentive Plan, as amended |
| 31.1 | Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 |
| 31.2 | Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 |
| 32.1* | Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 906 of the |
| | Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 |
| 101.INS | XBRL Instance Document |
| 101.SCH | XBRL Taxonomy Schema Linkbase Document |
| 101.CAL | XBRL Taxonomy Definition Linkbase Document |
| 101.DEF | XBRL Taxonomy Definition Linkbase Document |
| 101.LAB | XBRL Taxonomy Labels Linkbase Document |
| 101.PRE | XBRL Taxonomy Presentation Linkbase Document |

^{*} Document has been furnished, is not deemed filed and is not to be incorporated by reference into any of the Registrant's filings under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in any such filing.

- (1) Filed as Exhibit 3.1 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 23, 2013 (File No. 001-35925) and incorporated herein by reference.
- (2) Filed as Exhibit 3.4 to the Registrant's Registration Statement on Form S-1, as amended (File No. 333-187683), filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on April 2, 2013 and incorporated herein by reference.
- (3) Filed as Exhibit 10.1 to the Registrant's Current Report on Form 8-K (File No. 001-35925), filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 13, 2016 and incorporated herein by reference.

Table of Contents

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized on this 8th day of August 2016.

TABLEAU SOFTWARE, INC. By: /s/ Thomas E. Walker, Jr.

Thomas E. Walker, Jr. Chief Financial Officer (principal financial and accounting officer and duly authorized signatory)

EXHIBIT INDEX

| Exhibit Number | Description |
|-------------------|---|
| 31.1 | Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 |
| 31.2 | Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 |
| 32.1* | Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Section 906 of the |
| 32.1 | Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 |
| 101.INS | XBRL Instance Document |
| 101.SCH | XBRL Taxonomy Schema Linkbase Document |
| 101.CAL | XBRL Taxonomy Definition Linkbase Document |
| 101.DEF | XBRL Taxonomy Definition Linkbase Document |
| 101.LAB | XBRL Taxonomy Labels Linkbase Document |
| 101.PRE | XBRL Taxonomy Presentation Linkbase Document |

^{*} Document has been furnished, is not deemed filed and is not to be incorporated by reference into any of the Registrant's filings under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, irrespective of any general incorporation language contained in any such filing.